

TOBACCO CONTROL AND PREVENTION

American College of Physicians A Policy Monograph 2010

ACP AMERICAN COLLEGE OF PHYSICIANSSM INTERNAL MEDICINE | Doctors for Adults

Tobacco Control and Prevention

Summary of Policy Monograph Approved by the ACP Board of Regents, April 2010

What Does Tobacco Control and Prevention Involve?

Tobacco use is the leading cause of preventable death and disease in the United States. While significant progress has been made over the last 50 years to reduce tobacco use, it remains a daunting problem. Twenty-one percent of adults currently smoke cigarettes, and 20% of high school students report having smoked cigarettes in the past 30 days. Therefore, it remains important that stakeholders aggressively work to reduce tobacco use rates. Doing so will ensure that a new generation does not succumb to a lifetime of harmful addiction, disease, and untimely death.

The tobacco problem cannot be curbed by piecemeal action. Effective tobacco control occurs when a concerted effort is made to establish and financially maintain comprehensive tobacco control initiatives by increasing tobacco excise taxes, prohibiting smoking in public places, preventing tobacco use among young people, facilitating smoking cessation programs, and banning tobacco additives such as menthol flavoring. In 2009, the FDA was given the authority to regulate tobacco products. This important step signals promise that tobacco use can be greatly reduced, but regulation alone is not sufficient.

Why is Controlling and Preventing the Use of Tobacco Important?

Though anti-tobacco use efforts have been remarkably successful, tobacco use remains high. Each year, cigarette smoking is the cause of over 440,000 deaths, nearly 50,000 of which are attributed to exposure to secondhand smoke. The 2004 Surgeon General's report concluded that smoking affects nearly every organ in the human body. Tobacco and its smoke contain over 4,000 chemicals, including 60 known carcinogens.

Further, tobacco users are not the only individuals exposed to the harmful effects of smoking. Tens of thousands of nonsmoking Americans die each year from illness attributed to secondhand smoke. Smoking also has a harmful effect on the nation's economy and health care system due to such factors as lost worker productivity, increased medical costs, health effects of smoking during pregnancy, and smoking-related fires.

Key Findings and Recommendations from the Paper

ACP recommends the following:

- All states, with assistance from the federal government, should establish and adequately fund comprehensive tobacco control efforts to prevent smoking and other tobacco product use among young people; provide objective information about the dangers of cigarette, cigar, pipe, smokeless, and other tobacco products, minimize exposure to secondhand smoke; and help tobacco users quit.
- Public and private insurers, as well as state, community, and employer-based entities, should provide effective comprehensive tobacco cessation and treatment benefits –

including counseling and medication – to all qualifying individuals. Physicians should help their patients quit.

- All states should commit to funding tobacco control efforts at CDC-recommended levels. All states should establish requirements that an appropriate portion of tobaccogenerated revenue be directed toward tobacco control efforts. Local governments should be permitted to implement tobacco excise taxes beyond state levels.
- Youth tobacco education and prevention efforts, such as antismoking media campaigns and school-based interventions, must be enhanced and properly funded. Information and interventions related to cigars, pipes, smokeless tobaccos, and other cigarette alternatives should be incorporated into youth and antismoking efforts.
- The FDA should implement a ban on menthol flavoring in all tobacco products, as it has done with other flavors in cigarettes.
- State and local governments should take necessary action to establish comprehensive smoke-free laws banning smoking in all nonresidential indoor areas, including workplaces, restaurants, and bars. State and local governments should work to control smoking in residential areas, such as apartment and condominium buildings.
- Comprehensive tobacco control efforts should seek to reduce use of cigars and pipes in addition to cigarettes, particularly among young people and cigarette smokers.
- The FDA should be authorized to regulate electronic cigarettes until convincing evidence develops that they are not addictive or harmful.
- Smoking and tobacco use in movies and television should be discouraged, and the media industry should take responsibility to emphasize the dangers of tobacco use, particularly to young people.

For More Information

This issue brief is a summary of *Tobacco Control and Prevention*. The full paper is available at <u>http://www.acponline.org/pressroom/control_tobacco.pdf</u>.

TOBACCO CONTROL AND PREVENTION

A Policy Monograph of the American College of Physicians May 13, 2010

This paper, written by Ryan Crowley, was developed for the Health and Public Policy Committee of the American College of Physicians: Richard Neubauer, MD, FACP, *Chair*; David Fleming, MD, FACP, *Vice-Chair*; David L. Bronson, MD, FACP; Robert M. Centor, MD, FACP; Robert A. Gluckman, MD, FACP; Richard P. Holm, MD, FACP; Mark Liebow, MD, FACP; Mark E. Mayer, MD, FACP; Robert McLean, MD, FACP; Kenneth Musana, MBchB, MSC, FACP; P. Preston Reynolds, MD, FACP; Matthew Rudy, *Student*; and Baligh Yehia, MD, *Associate*. It was approved by the Board of Regents on 12 April 2010.

How to cite this paper:

American College of Physicians. Tobacco Control and Prevention. Philadelphia: American College of Physicians; 2010: Policy Monograph. (Available from American College of Physicians, 190 N. Independence Mall West, Philadelphia, PA 19106.)

Copyright ©2010 American College of Physicians.

All rights reserved. Individuals may photocopy all or parts of Position Papers for educational, not-for-profit uses. These papers may not be reproduced for commercial, for-profit use in any form, by any means (electronic, mechanical, xerographic, or other) or held in any information storage or retrieval system without the written permission of the publisher.

For questions about the content of this Policy Monograph, please contact ACP, Division of Governmental Affairs and Public Policy, Suite 700, 25 Massachusetts Avenue NW, Washington, DC 20001-7401; telephone 202-261-4500. To order copies of this Policy Monograph, contact ACP Customer Service at 800-523-1546, extension 2600, or 215-351-2600.

Introduction

Tobacco use is the leading cause of preventable death in the United States. Over the past 50 years, government, public health advocates, grassroots organizations, and others have worked to stem the rates of smoking and tobacco-related disease and death. These efforts have been remarkably successful. Following the release of the Surgeon General's 1964 report that named smoking as the cause of lung and other cancers, smoking rates have dropped precipitously. Per capita annual adult cigarette consumption rates dropped from 4,345 cigarettes in 1963 to 1,979 in 2002.¹ This decrease in tobacco use has justifiably been called one of the 20th century's great public health triumphs.

Unfortunately, tobacco use remains high. Twenty-one percent of adults currently smoke cigarettes, and 20% of high school students report having smoked cigarettes in the past 30 days.² The Healthy People 2010 report from the Centers for Disease Control and Prevention (CDC) established a goal of reducing smoking rates to 12% of the population, spit tobacco use to 0.4%, and cigar use to 1.2%.³ While progress has been made, it is doubtful that these goals have been met. Therefore, it remains important that stakeholders aggressively work to reduce tobacco use rates. Doing so will ensure that a new generation does not succumb to a lifetime of harmful addiction, disease, and untimely death.

The American College of Physicians – the largest medical specialty society in the United States with over 129,000 members – has long advocated for efforts to reduce tobacco use in the United States. ACP has supported authorizing the Food and Drug Administration (FDA) to regulate tobacco products and efforts to facilitate access to effective smoking cessation aids and has advocated for a comprehensive antismoking legislative agenda. Given physicians' prominent role in counseling and treating patients who smoke, the College has an important role to play in helping tackle the tobacco problem. This paper updates the College's policies on tobacco, while reaffirming those that remain relevant.

The tobacco problem cannot be curbed by piecemeal action. Effective tobacco control occurs when a concerted effort is made to establish and financially maintain comprehensive tobacco control initiatives by increasing tobacco excise taxes, prohibiting smoking in public places, preventing tobacco use among young people, facilitating smoking cessation programs, and banning tobacco additives such as menthol flavoring. In 2009, the FDA was given the authority to regulate tobacco products. This important step signals promise that tobacco use can be greatly reduced, but regulation alone is not sufficient.

ACP recommends the following:

- 1. All states, with assistance from the federal government, should establish and adequately fund comprehensive tobacco control efforts to prevent smoking and other tobacco product use among young people; provide objective information about the dangers of cigarette, cigar, pipe, smokeless, and other tobacco products; minimize exposure to secondhand smoke; and help tobacco users quit.
- 2. Public and private insurers, as well as state, community, and employer-based entities, should provide effective comprehensive tobacco cessation and treatment benefits – including counseling and medication – to all qualifying individuals. Physicians should help their patients quit.

- 3. All states should commit to funding tobacco control efforts at CDC-recommended levels. All states should establish requirements that an appropriate portion of tobacco-generated revenue be directed toward tobacco control efforts. Local governments should be permitted to implement tobacco excise taxes beyond state levels.
- 4. Youth tobacco education and prevention efforts, such as antismoking media campaigns and school-based interventions, must be enhanced and properly funded. Information and interventions related to cigars, pipes, smokeless tobaccos, and other cigarette alternatives should be incorporated into youth antismoking efforts.
- 5. The FDA should implement a ban on menthol flavoring in all tobacco products, as it has done with other flavors in cigarettes.
- 6. State and local governments should take necessary action to establish comprehensive smoke-free laws banning smoking in all nonresidential indoor areas, including workplaces, restaurants, and bars. State and local governments should work to control smoking in residential areas, such as apartment and condominium buildings.
- 7. Comprehensive tobacco control efforts should seek to reduce use of cigars and pipes in addition to cigarettes, particularly among young people and cigarette smokers.
- 8. The FDA should be authorized to regulate electronic cigarettes until convincing evidence develops that they are not addictive.
- 9. Smoking and tobacco use in movies and television should be discouraged, and the media industry should take responsibility to emphasize the dangers of tobacco use, particularly to young people.

Background

Tobacco use is the leading cause of preventable death and disease in the United States.⁴ Each year, cigarette smoking is the cause of over 440,000 deaths, nearly 50,000 of which are attributed to exposure to secondhand smoke.⁵ The World Health Organization estimates that one billion people worldwide could die from tobacco-related illness by the end of the 21st century if current rates of tobacco use continue unabated.⁶ Each day, nearly 4,000 young people aged 12 to 17 smoke their first cigarette, 25% of whom will become regular smokers.⁷ According to the Institute of Medicine (IOM), smoking-related deaths "account for more deaths than AIDS, alcohol, cocaine, heroin, homicide, suicide, motor vehicle crashes, and fires combined."8 Tobacco use peaked in the mid-1960s when over half of adult men and about 35% of adult women smoked.9 Over the past 40 years tobacco consumption rates have declined significantly, a trend described as 1 of the 10 greatest public health achievements of the 20th century.¹⁰ The steady decline in smoking, particularly from the mid-1960s to the mid-1990s, can be attributed to a number of events, including public education campaigns highlighting the dangers of smoking, prohibitions on smoking in public places, improvements in the availability and efficacy of smoking cessation aids and pharmaceuticals, limitations on marketing of tobacco products, and stigmatization of tobacco use.¹¹ The rate of decline in tobacco use has slowed over the past 20 years and in 2005, tobacco use rates remained about the same as the previous year.^{12,13} In 2000, the U.S. Department of Health and Human Services released Healthy People 2010, which provided a framework for tackling public health challenges over the decade. The report established a number of goals aimed at decreasing tobacco use, including cutting cigarette smoking rates in half, to 12% of the adult population, over the decade. In a 2006 report evaluation, the data indicated substantial progress on limiting exposure to environmental tobacco smoke and some progress on reducing adult and adolescent tobacco use rates, increasing smoking cessation participation by adults, and tobacco tax increases among others.¹⁴ However, the report concluded that more needed to be done to reduce the use of tobacco, to increase funding for antitobacco information campaigns, and to counter factors that may promote smoking, such as discounted prices for certain tobacco products, increased efforts to market tobacco products to youths, and the depiction of smoking in movies.15

Health Consequences of Tobacco Use

While the landmark 1964 U.S. Surgeon General's report raised awareness of the dangers related to smoking by presenting evidence that smoking is a cause of lung cancer, the 2004 Surgeon General's report concluded that smoking affects nearly every organ in the human body. The report found that in addition to lung cancer, smoking is a cause of cancer of the bladder, cervix, esophagus, and kidneys, among others. Further, the report outlined the causal relationship between smoking and stroke, heart disease, various respiratory diseases, fetal death and stillbirths, low birth weight, cataracts, lower bone density, and others.¹⁶ Cigarette smoking remains one of the leading causes of cancer, accounting for 30% of cancer deaths, including 9 out of 10 lung cancer deaths.¹⁷ Tobacco and its smoke contain over 4,000 chemicals, including 60 known carcinogens.¹⁸ The nicotine contained in tobacco is highly addictive and affects the brain in ways similar to that of heroin and cocaine.^{19,20} Symptoms associated with nicotine withdrawal include anxiety, weight gain, depression, and irritability.²¹ In the 1990s, tobacco industry whistleblowers admitted that nicotine was added to cigarette tobacco to make the user even more dependent on the product.²²

Despite tobacco industry attempts to market certain cigarettes as safer than others by applying filters, offering "low-tar" or "light" cigarettes, and promoting brands as having lower nicotine yields, among other gimmicks, no cigarette is safe. A monograph of the National Cancer Institute (NCI) determined that cigarettes marketed as "low-tar," "mild," or "light" offer no health advantages over regular cigarettes. Smokers of such products often compensate for the lower nicotine yields by smoking more or adjusting their method of smoking, thereby exposing themselves to similar amounts of nicotine, tar, and other harmful compounds found in products with higher levels of nefarious substances. Despite evidence that machine-measured amounts of tar and nicotine have declined in cigarettes, rates of lung cancer have not decreased as a result of changes in cigarette design.²³ Not surprisingly, the NCI recommends that health professionals not urge patients to switch to lower-yield cigarettes as it may delay or prevent smokers from attempting to quit and may reduce their chances of success in quitting.²⁴

Cigarettes are not the only tobacco product associated with negative health consequences. Smokeless tobacco is perceived by some as a safe alternative to cigarettes and is used by some smokers as a smoking cessation aid. Products such as snuff (dry, fine tobacco that is inhaled or moist, fine tobacco pressed between the lip and gums) and plug tobacco (brick-like tobacco also squeezed between the lip and gum), are related to adverse health effects.²⁵ Like cigarettes, smokeless tobacco products contain nicotine and are addictive. Additionally, smokeless tobacco products contain a range of carcinogens and have been linked to oral and other cancers as well as precancerous oral lesions. ^{26,27,28} A 1986 report by the U.S. Surgeon General concluded that smokeless tobacco products pose a significant health risk and that they are not safe alternatives to cigarettes.²⁹

Cigars and pipes also pose a health risk, particularly if the smoke is inhaled.³⁰ Even if the smoker does not inhale, nicotine, carcinogens, and other toxins can be absorbed through the mouth and other parts of the body. Since cigars often contain more tobacco than cigarettes, the smoke of larger cigars may contain the same amount of nicotine as a pack or more of cigarettes.³¹ Evidence also suggests that cigar and pipe smoking reduce the user's lung function and increases airflow obstruction compared with those who have never smoked. Long-term pipe and/or cigar use may increase risk for chronic obstructive pulmonary disease.³² Further, cigar smoke may be more toxic than cigarette smoke.³³

Tobacco users are not the only individuals exposed to the harmful effects of smoking. Tens of thousands of nonsmoking Americans die each year from illness attributed to secondhand smoke. Exposure to secondhand smoke has been linked to such illnesses as cardiovascular disease, sudden infant death syndrome, and lung cancer.³⁴ Secondhand and sidestream smoke (smoke from the burning end of a tobacco product) contain over 50 carcinogens.^{35,36} According to the IOM, secondhand smoke exposure increases the risk for cardiovascular disease by 25% to 30%.³⁷ The 2006 Surgeon General's report on the health effects of smoking also concluded that secondhand smoke exposure contributes to premature death among nonsmokers (or involuntary smokers), particularly children.³⁸ Additionally, the report found that there is no safe level of exposure.

Economic Consequences of Smoking

Smoking also has a harmful effect on the nation's economy and health care system due to such factors as lost worker productivity, increased medical costs, health effects of smoking during pregnancy, and smoking-related fires.³⁹ The CDC estimates that from 2001-2004, the total economic burden of smoking on the nation's economy was \$193 billion a year.⁴⁰ Tobacco-attributed work productivity losses total nearly \$100 billion annually, and smokers miss 50% more work days than nonsmokers.^{41,42} Additionally, treating tobacco-related illness costs the health care system a total of \$100 billion a year.⁴³ The average spending on health care services per person for current and past smokers is 21% higher than for nonsmokers, and the cost of medications for such individuals is 28% to 30% higher.⁴⁴ Further, smokers are subject to an additional \$15,000 to \$17,000 in lifetime health care costs compared with nonsmokers.⁴⁵ Medicare spends over \$27 billion a year on treatment related to smoking, and federal and state Medicaid contributions for such services total over \$30 billion annually.⁴⁶

Brief History of Tobacco Regulation and Control in the United States: 1950s-2000s

Despite the efforts of antitobacco movements in the late 1800s and early part of the twentieth century to curb tobacco use, cigarette use exploded from the 1920s to the 1960s after manufacturing improvements made cigarettes cheaper and simpler to use.⁴⁷ Cigarettes were included in rations of American military personnel during the First and Second World Wars, establishing a significant customer base for tobacco companies as soldiers returned to civilian life. The early 20th century saw more women taking up smoking, and tobacco companies responded with extensive marketing campaigns aimed at persuading women to smoke.⁴⁸ By the 1950s, any stigma attached to cigarette smoking had largely receded and smoking became a more socially acceptable practice.⁴⁹ Tobacco advertising often focused on the supposed health benefits of smoking a particular brand. In the 1930s, Kool brand menthol cigarettes were marketed as being "easier on the throat" than nonmentholated varieties and Lucky Strike cigarettes were promoted to diet-conscious women as a healthy alternative to sweets.⁵⁰

By mid-century, evidence began to accumulate suggesting that smoking posed a health risk; a 1952 Reader's Digest article titled "Cancer by the Carton" annunciated findings that smoking caused lung cancer, leading to a temporary drop in overall smoking consumption.⁵¹ Tobacco companies responded to the evidence by offering filter-tipped cigarettes as being safer than nonfiltered cigarettes and establishing the Tobacco Industry Research Council (later known as the Council for Tobacco Research) to provide counterevidence to claims that smoking had a deleterious effect on health.^{52,53} Tobacco company marketing efforts were ramped up as well. Advertisements by tobacco company R.J. Reynolds claimed that their Camel brand was preferred by physicians and scientists.⁵⁴ The major turning point was the landmark 1964 Surgeon General's report, Smoking and Health: Report of the Advisory Committee to the Surgeon General, which concluded that smoking increased the risk for lung cancer and other diseases. The report had a significant impact of public perception of the health effects of smoking; in 1958, 44% of Americans believed smoking caused cancer. By 1968, that number rose to 78%.55 The report also helped initiate a wave of regulatory efforts over the next 40 years. Shortly after the release of the Surgeon General's report, the Federal Cigarette Labeling and Advertising Act of 1965 was passed, requiring that cigarette packaging display a label warning of smoking's negative health effects.⁵⁶ In the late 60s, the Federal Communications Commission intervened and established the Fairness Doctrine, requiring broadcasters to air one antismoking public service announcement for every three cigarette commercials shown.^{57,58} In 1969, Congress passed a law banning all cigarette advertising from television and radio. Tobacco companies acquiesced to the broadcast ban, possibly because the antismoking messages were neutralizing the messages of their cigarette commercials.⁵⁹ However, not all antismoking efforts were successful. In the mid-1970s, Congress prohibited the Consumer Product Safety Commission from attaining the authority to regulate and ban tobacco products and in the 1980s Congress blocked efforts to prohibit smoking during some airline travel.⁶⁰

To undermine the fallout after the release of the 1964 Surgeon General's report, the tobacco industry sought to position the issue as one of protecting individual liberty and First Amendment rights. A 1995 report by the Advocacy Institute outlined the tobacco industry's strategy for "ensuring the continued use of tobacco," which included legal, economic, and personal intimidation; alliances with like-minded interests; lobbying and campaign contributions to

sympathetic legislators and political organizations; establishment of front groups, such as the Michigan Citizens for Fair Taxes and the National Smokers Alliance; charitable giving to a variety of organizations; and buying the expertise of outside economists, medical researchers, and others.⁶¹

As evidence emerged in the 1970s about the harmful effects of secondhand smoke, state and local governments began placing restrictions on smoking in public places. Starting with a 1973 Arizona law limiting smoking in some public places, efforts by regulators, businesses, and legislators at various levels sought to control secondhand smoke exposure, chiefly by separating smokers from nonsmokers or prohibiting smoking altogether.⁶² Indoor-air laws addressing smoking in enclosed spaces were facilitated by a growing movement of nonsmoker advocates motivated by growing evidence of the harmful effects of secondhand smoke. A rising grassroots effort by antismoking advocates led to the Great American Smokeout and more aggressive efforts by established health advocates, such as the American Lung Association, to educate the public about the harmful effects of smoking to smokers and nonsmokers alike.^{63,64} The 1980s saw a number of other landmark changes. In 1982, the federal excise tax on cigarettes was doubled, and in 1986, Surgeon General C. Everett Koop released a report concluding that secondhand smoke posed a serious public health threat, further buttressing the antismoking movement's arguments.⁶⁵ By 1983, yearly per capita consumption of cigarettes had declined 20% from the 1963 level.⁶⁶

In 1992, Congress enacted the Synar amendment that sought to reduce the sale of tobacco to young people. In 1996, the FDA began regulating the sale of tobacco products to young people and established monetary fines on merchants who sold tobacco products to minors; however, the U.S. Supreme Court later ruled that the agency did not have such authority and the program was eliminated.⁶⁷ A major victory for antismoking interests occurred in 1998, when 46 state attorneys general settled lawsuits with tobacco companies over smoking-related Medicaid expenditures.⁶⁸ The Master Settlement Agreement required tobacco companies to pay states \$206 billion over 25 years.⁶⁹ Around the same time, the U.S. Department of Justice sued the tobacco industry under the Racketeer Influenced and Corrupt Organizations Act for a record \$280 billion, arguing that the industry had purposely misled the public about the dangers of smoking.⁷⁰

Nearly a decade after the Supreme Court ruled that the FDA did not have the authority to regulate tobacco, President Obama signed into law the Family Smoking Prevention and Tobacco Control Act (FSPTCA). On June 22, 2009, the FDA was finally granted the authority to regulate tobacco products. Once fully implemented, the legislation will prohibit cigarettes from containing candy, fruit, and other flavors; require tobacco companies to submit information on ingredients and additives found in tobacco products; reissue the FDA's 1996 regulation on curbing youth tobacco use; prevent tobacco manufacturers from labeling or advertising their products as "low," "mild," or "light," unless allowed by the FDA; and strengthen warning labels on cigarettes and smokeless tobacco products.⁷¹ The legislation does not, however, grant the FDA the authority to ban tobacco products outright because the agency feared that the health care system would be overwhelmed by 40 million smokers seeking treatment for nicotine withdrawal.⁷² Despite some concerns that the legislation will face numerous legal challenges and may provide a legal shield for tobacco companies, the Congressional Budget Office predicts that the legislation will reduce youth smoking by 11% over the next decade.⁷³

It took decades of scientific research, regulation, legislative intervention, grassroots activity, and litigation to reach the conclusion that, as stated by Judge

Gladys Kessler, "(o)ver the course of more than 50 years, [tobacco industry] defendants lied, misrepresented, deceived the American public...suppressed research, destroyed documents, and manipulated the use of nicotine."⁷⁴ Despite changing public perception and attitudes toward smoking and tobacco use, more needs to be done to ensure that future generations do not replace those who have suffered and died because of tobacco addiction.

Recommendations

1. All states, with assistance from the federal government, should establish and adequately fund comprehensive tobacco control efforts to prevent smoking and other tobacco product use among young people; provide objective information about the dangers of cigarette, cigar, pipe, smokeless, and other tobacco products; minimize exposure to secondhand smoke; and help tobacco users quit.

In 2007, the IOM released the report Ending the Tobacco Problem: A Blueprint for the Nation, which outlined a comprehensive framework for reducing tobacco use. Among the recommendations, the IOM urged stakeholders to adjust tobacco excise taxes, restrict youth access to tobacco with proper enforcement, strengthen prevention efforts directed toward young people, establish smoking restrictions, improve and fund smoking cessation programs, and authorize the FDA to regulate tobacco.⁷⁵ With passage of the FSPTCA, the federal government was authorized to regulate tobacco products, as recommended by the IOM and other public health advocates. Additionally, federal tobacco excise taxes were raised to offset the cost of expanding the Children's Health Insurance Program in 2009.⁷⁶

State efforts to discourage tobacco use, however, vary significantly. Those states that have established and maintained comprehensive tobacco control efforts often see significant reductions in the rates of tobacco use and related disease. California pioneered the multipronged approach by raising tobacco excise taxes in the late 1980s and devoting a significant portion of the revenue to reducing tobacco use. The state partnered with philanthropic organizations, community groups, and others to establish the California Tobacco Control Program (CTCP). The program focused efforts on public information campaigns, cessation, changing "social norms among adults," and other initiatives.77,78 Funding for CTCP fluctuated throughout the 1990s and 2000s, and by 2002 the state ranked 20th in tobacco-control program spending.⁷⁹ Evidence suggests that the CTCP has been very successful. One study concluded that between 1989 and 2004, personal health expenditure savings totaled \$86 billion.⁸⁰ California's initiative may have also had a positive effect on cancer rates in the state. The CDC determined that from 1988, when CTCP was established, to 1999, age-adjusted lung cancer rates in the state declined considerably compared with a number of other states and metropolitan areas reviewed by the agency.⁸¹

Substantial funding is required to implement and maintain tobacco-control efforts. Evidence shows that smoking rates correlate with comprehensive tobacco control program funding – as program resources dwindle, smoking rates increase.⁸² There is consensus on what needs to be done to reduce smoking and tobacco use in the United States, but these measures take resources and sustained interest for proper implementation. If done correctly, the IOM estimates that comprehensive tobacco control efforts could reduce current adult smoking rates in half by 2025.⁸³

2. Public and private insurers, as well as state, community, and employer-based entities, should provide all effective comprehensive tobacco cessation and treatment benefits – including counseling and medication – to all qualifying individuals. Physicians should help their patients quit.

Nicotine is highly addictive. If cigarettes were introduced into the marketplace today, according to the IOM they would qualify as a Schedule 1 drug under the Controlled Substances Act, alongside illicit drugs like heroin and LSD, because of their potential for abuse and lack of medical benefit.⁸⁴ Despite the addictive nature of nicotine, a 2008 CDC survey reported that of the 94 million people who had smoked at least 100 cigarettes in their lifetime, 51% had quit at the time of the interview.⁸⁵

Smoking cessation programs are essential to reducing smoking-related preventable death. While an in-depth review of smoking cessation methods are outside the scope of this paper, typical effective treatments include a combination of counseling and FDA-approved medications, such as nicotine replacement gums, nasal sprays, and patches, as well as prescriptions that assist in cessation.^{86,87} Without the help of smoking cessation programs, quit rates are very low – only about 4% to7% of smokers are able to quit without medication or other assistance; when smoking cessation medications are used, 25% to 33% of smokers are able to quit for at least 6 months.⁸⁸ According to the Surgeon General's 1988 report on nicotine addiction, "Tobacco use is a disorder which can be remedied through medical attention; therefore, it should be approached by physicians and other health care professionals just as other substance-use disorders are approached: with knowledge, understanding, and persistence."³⁹

Physicians and other health care professionals play a crucial role in helping smokers quit, but not all smokers receive such guidance from their doctors. In the mid-1990s, about 48% of smokers were told to quit smoking by their physician or health provider; by the mid-2000s, reported advice rates increased to 61%.⁹⁰ However, only about 28% of smokers received smoking cessation assistance in the form of medications or other methods from their health care provider. If 90% of smokers received advice and assistance to quit smoking, 42,000 lives could be saved each year.⁹¹ In 2000, the federal government recommended that physicians and other health care professionals use "the five A's" when treating nicotine-addicted patients, recommending that physicians *ask* patients of their smoking habits, *advise* them to quit, *assess* patient's willingness to quit, assist the patient in their attempts to quit, and *arrange* for follow-up contact.⁹²

States and community efforts play an important role in tobacco control programs. Maine's Tobacco Treatment Initiative supports smokers trying to quit by providing telephone counseling services ("Helpline"), vouchers for nicotine replacement products, and training for health professions in effective tobacco cessation treatments. The Helpline services have proved successful, as 21% of smokers who had received assistance from the Helpline remained tobacco-free for 6 months.⁹³ New York City successfully implemented a comprehensive tobacco control effort that included physician outreach and education, cessation clinics, and wide distribution of nicotine-replacement aides, leading to a marked decrease in smoking rates.⁹⁴ Preliminary evidence shows that Massachusetts' Tobacco Cessation and Prevention Program has dramatically lowered smoking rates among Medicaid beneficiaries by making antismoking medications available at very low cost.⁹⁵ Employers can also play a role in assisting employees' attempts to quit using tobacco. Smoking cessation programs improve employee health and result in short-term costs savings for the employer due to reduced medical and life insurance costs.⁹⁶ Novartis Pharmaceuticals implemented a tobacco cessation program, partnering with a pharmacy benefit manager and a number of telephone-based counseling services to help employees quit using tobacco. The program helped initiate a change in corporate culture that promoted healthy living rather than reactive health care.⁹⁷

Public and private insurance should also improve access to tobacco cessation treatments. Medicare currently covers smoking cessation, including counseling and medication therapy, but the benefit is limited only to beneficiaries with a condition or medication regimen adversely affected by smoking or tobacco use.⁹⁸ Smoking cessation is especially important for the Medicaid population, since the smoking rate among Medicaid beneficiaries and other low-income people is significantly higher than that of the general population.⁹⁹ Medicaid coverage of smoking cessation treatments varies throughout the nation. Eightyfour percent of Medicaid programs offer some form of smoking cessation coverage, but only six programs offer comprehensive treatment that includes all effective counseling and medication services.¹⁰⁰ Further, the level of coverage may depend on the type of Medicaid coverage (fee-for-service versus managed care) and may only be available to pregnant women.

Providing smoking cessation services is cost-effective. The Congressional Budget Office has stated that the federal government would generate cost savings if Medicaid provided coverage of smoking cessation services to eligible pregnant woman.¹⁰¹ In March 2010, President Obama signed into law the Patient Protection and Affordable Care Act, which would require Medicaid programs to offer smoking cessation services to eligible pregnant women.

Tobacco cessation coverage varies in the private insurance market as well. Seven states have a law or mandate requiring that private insurers cover smoking cessation services, but the level of coverage varies and may only apply to certain insurance markets.¹⁰² National surveys report that coverage of smoking cessation services is highest among employer-based HMOs, but only 20% of employer-provided plans offer such coverage.¹⁰³

Effective, comprehensive tobacco cessation programs that include counseling and medication therapies have been shown to be significantly effective in reducing tobacco-related disease and death. It is imperative that insurers cover comprehensive cessation services as recommended by the U.S. Public Health Service.¹⁰⁴

3. All states should commit to funding tobacco control efforts at CDCrecommended levels. All states should establish requirements that an appropriate portion of tobacco-generated revenue be directed toward tobacco control efforts. Local governments should be permitted to implement tobacco excise taxes beyond state levels.

While tobacco products are taxed in a number of ways at the federal, state, and local level, the excise tax and the general sales tax are the most significant.¹⁰⁵ In April 2009, the largest increase in the federal cigarette excise tax went into effect, bringing the total (combined with average state excise tax) to \$2.21 per pack.¹⁰⁶ The tax increase fulfills the CDC's Healthy People 2010 recommendation that average combined federal and state cigarette excise taxes be a minimum of \$2.00 per pack.

The benefits of increased tobacco excise taxes are two-fold. Not only do tobacco excise taxes raise revenue, they also reduce smoking rates as price-sensitive smokers respond by limiting or quitting smoking. The effect is more profound among adolescents; for every 10% increase in the price of cigarettes, 7% fewer teenagers will smoke.¹⁰⁷ Excise taxes have been shown to reduce smoking rates, but they are most effective as part of a comprehensive effort to eliminate tobacco use.¹⁰⁸ In the early 1990s, Massachusetts raised the state excise tax on tobacco and initiated an antismoking campaign leading to a significant reduction in smoking rates. The tobacco industry responded to the tax hikes in Massachusetts and other states by deeply discounting their products.¹⁰⁹ Despite the industry-initiated price reductions, the CDC estimates that Massachusetts' excise tax increase helped lower per capita smoking rates because it was part of a comprehensive antismoking campaign.¹¹⁰ Tobacco excise taxes are traditionally considered to be regressive, since most smokers are low-income and yield more of their income in tobacco-related taxes than higher-income individuals.¹¹¹ Thus, it is crucial that comprehensive tobacco control efforts be directed toward low-socioeconomic-status individuals to mitigate any undue burden.

State excise taxes vary widely throughout the country. The per-pack tax on cigarettes is lowest in South Carolina at 7 cents and highest in New York at \$2.75.¹¹² Given the wealth of evidence that shows smoking rates are reduced as excise taxes are raised, especially when they are part of a comprehensive antismoking campaign, it is imperative that states increase tobacco excise taxes to combat smoking and fund tobacco control efforts. At a minimum, all states should maintain tobacco excise taxes at a combined federal and state rate of \$2.

The CDC has issued recommendations on funding levels for state tobacco control efforts, proposing that each state spend \$15 to \$20 per capita on such initiatives, depending on the state's demographics, smoking prevalence, and other factors.¹¹³ In addition to excise tax revenue, a portion of funds from the Master Settlement Agreement (MSA) should be directed to antismoking programs. States are not required to allocate MSA funds to tobacco control efforts, and many have used the money to fund activities unrelated to tobacco initiatives or health improvement.¹¹⁴ To ensure that an appropriate level of funding is used for antismoking efforts, some states have passed ballot initiatives designating that a portion of MSA funds be used on tobacco prevention and control. Arkansas, for instance, passed a ballot initiative in 2000 requiring that just over 31% of MSA settlement funds be devoted to CDC-recommended tobacco-control activities.¹¹⁵ Although states received \$203 billion in tobacco-generated revenue (including excise tax revenue and funds from the Master Settlement Agreement) from 2000-2009, only 3% of these funds were directed toward comprehensive tobacco control efforts.¹¹⁶ CDC-recommended funding levels would be met if 15% of funds from tobacco-generated revenues were devoted to tobacco prevention and control programs across all states.¹¹⁷ In 2009, only North Dakota funded its tobacco control programs at the level recommended by the CDC, the result of a ballot initiative that required an allocation for such activities.118

4. Youth tobacco education and prevention efforts, such as antismoking media campaigns and school-based interventions, must be enhanced and properly funded. Information and interventions related to cigars, pipes, smokeless tobaccos, and other cigarette alternatives should be incorporated into youth antismoking efforts.

The vast majority of smokers and tobacco users start as adolescents. In 1995, FDA Commissioner David Kessler labeled tobacco use and addiction a "pediatric disease."¹¹⁹ Every day, 4,000 young people aged 12 to 17 smoke their first cigarette and 14% of youths have smoked a whole cigarette before the age of 13.^{120,121} According to a survey conducted by the CDC, 20% of high school

students surveyed had smoked a cigarette on at least 1 day in the 30 days prior to the survey.¹²² The same survey found that 8% of high school students had used smokeless tobacco at least 1 day in the 30 days prior to the survey.¹²³ The earlier people start smoking, the more likely they will become heavy smokers and develop a long-term addiction to nicotine.¹²⁴ Among adolescents who currently smoke, about half have tried to quit.¹²⁵ Smoking can hinder physical development in adolescents. Active cigarette smoking during adolescence reduces lung growth and function and facilitates the development of risk factors related to heart disease.¹²⁶ Peer pressure, potential for stress relief, facilitation of social interaction, positive perceptions of smoking, and inability to appreciate the risks of tobacco use are among the factors that contribute to smoking initiation and regular use among adolescents.^{127,128,129}

These social and behavioral factors that contribute to tobacco initiation and use have long been exploited and manipulated by the tobacco industry. Despite the fact that tobacco sales are prohibited to anyone under age 18, evidence exists that the tobacco industry deliberately markets to young people to ensure that new customers replace those who die or quit. Such nefarious activity became apparent as thousands of pages of internal tobacco industry documents were made public as a result of litigation against tobacco companies. One such document stated, "(t)he fragile, developing self-image of the young person needs all of the support and enhancement it can get. Smoking may appear to enhance that self-image in a variety of ways. This self-image enhancement effect has traditionally been a strong promotional theme for cigarette brands."¹³⁰ One of the more notorious examples of tobacco industry attempts to capture the youth market was R.J. Reynolds' use of marketing cartoon mascot Joe Camel in the mid-1980s, as a cosmopolitan, urban-dwelling camel. Joe Camel became ubiquitous, appearing in print advertisements and promotions that may have been ostensibly directed toward adults but strongly appealed to young people. The onslaught proved effective: A 1991 study found that 91% of 6-year old children surveyed were able to associate Joe Camel with cigarettes and 30% of 3-year olds were able to make the same association.¹³¹ Despite efforts to limit tobacco advertising over the past 40 years, tobacco industry marketing and promotion continues to profoundly influence young people and is among the factors that contribute to youth smoking initiation and use.¹³² Further, the mostadvertised cigarette brands (Marlboro, Newport, and Camel) are favored by 81% of young smokers aged 12 to 17.¹³³

When implemented, the FSPTCA would prohibit youth-oriented marketing activities by barring tobacco companies from sponsoring or displaying brand names or logos at sporting and entertainment events, prevent offers of tobacco-related promotional items such as clothing, and prohibit distribution of free cigarette samples (although smokeless tobacco samples can be distributed at adult-only facilities).¹³⁴ Further, the bill would restrict billboards and other outdoor advertising from being displayed close to schools or playgrounds; limit advertising in publications with high levels of youth readership to a black and white, text-only format; and restrict advertising presented in audio and video formats.¹³⁵ Marketing expenditures of the top 5 tobacco companies have increased by nearly \$6 billion since the Master Settlement Agreement.¹³⁶ In Tennessee, for instance, the ratio of tobacco industry marketing expenditures compared with state tobacco prevention spending is 274 to 1.137 States and other stakeholders must invest more funds into youth smoking prevention and reduction to help counter tobacco industry messaging. Studies show that proper investment and implementation can reduce the adolescent smoking rate as well as the number of cigarettes smoked.^{138,139} Florida's youth tobacco prevention program, a unique mix of youth-oriented media campaigns, school-based interventions, and wide distribution of antismoking information, has been shown to reduce smoking rates and perception of tobacco use among targeted youths.¹⁴⁰ As suggested by the CDC, youth prevention efforts must be comprehensive and encourage prevention and/or cessation, incorporate mass media education campaigns, school-based interventions, and community engagement.¹⁴¹ Further, the IOM recommends that medical societies, including ACP, encourage members to urge parents to keep a smoke-free home, educate their children about the dangers of smoking, impart that their children should not smoke, and monitor their children's tobacco use.¹⁴²

5. The FDA should implement a ban on menthol as a flavoring in all tobacco products, as it has done with other flavors in cigarettes.

The FSPTCA prohibits use of candy, fruit, and other flavors in cigarettes. Despite urging from legislators and public health advocates, the legislation does not ban the use of menthol as a flavoring in cigarettes and other tobacco products.¹⁴³ The FDA is authorized to study the effects of mentholated tobacco products on children, African Americans, and other minority groups and to use its authority to ban or limit menthol.¹⁴⁴ Menthol cigarettes account for 25% of the domestic cigarette market, and Newport, a mentholated cigarette brand, is one of the highest-selling cigarette brands.^{145,146} Menthol cigarettes are particularly popular with African-American smokers; 80% of African Americans prefer menthol cigarettes compared with one quarter of white smokers.¹⁴⁷ Young smokers also prefer menthol cigarettes at significantly higher rates than adult smokers.¹⁴⁸ In 2008, the rate of young smokers aged 12-17 who reported using menthol cigarettes increased to 48% from 44% in 2004.¹⁴⁹ Internal tobacco industry documents provide evidence that the industry has long manipulated menthol levels to make these cigarettes more attractive to young smokers.¹⁵⁰ Newport, one of the most preferred brands among young and adolescent smokers, has the lowest level of menthol compared with other popular menthol brands, such as Kool and Salem, providing evidence that younger smokers prefer milder cigarettes with lower levels of menthol.¹⁵¹ Although total sales of cigarettes declined between 2000 and 2005, sales of menthol cigarettes remained stable.152

There is evidence that menthol cigarettes are particularly harmful. Studies show that menthol cigarettes may be more addictive than nonmentholated varieties because they mask the harshness of cigarette smoke, making it easier to inhale more nicotine and more difficult to quit.^{153,154} Further, higher levels of cotinine (the primary proximate metabolite of nicotine) have been found in African Americans who smoke menthol cigarettes.¹⁵⁵ Such smokers often have more brief periods of quitting than those who smoke nonmentholated cigarettes.¹⁵⁶ Menthol cigarettes often have higher levels of nicotine and tar than other varieties. African-American smokers have higher rates of lung cancer than whites, despite smoking fewer cigarettes and initiating smoking later in life, a disparity potentially correlated to higher rates of menthol cigarette use.¹⁵⁷ However, some evidence shows that the causal relationship between menthol cigarette use and higher rates of tobacco-related disease is inconclusive.¹⁵⁸ Despite the tobacco industry's message to the contrary, menthol cigarettes are not healthier than regular cigarettes.

The tobacco industry has deliberately and aggressively targeted the African-American community and other minority groups. Between 1998 and 2002, *Ebony* magazine, an African-American–interest publication, was almost 10 times more likely than *People* magazine to contain advertisements for menthol cigarettes.¹⁵⁹ R.J. Reynolds even prepared to release an African-American–focused cigarette brand called Uptown, which contained nearly as much nicotine as unfiltered Camels, but withdrew the project after protests from public interest groups.^{160,161}

While the link between menthol cigarettes and higher rates of tobaccorelated disease may be unclear and warrants further research, evidence suggests that menthol cigarettes are more addictive and make it more difficult to quit than other varieties. Prior to passage of the FSPTCA, a bipartisan group of antismoking advocates, including seven former U.S. HHS/HEW Secretaries, sent a letter to congressional legislators stating that, "by failing to ban menthol, the bill caves to the financial interests of tobacco companies and discriminates against African Americans—the segment of our population at greatest risk for the killing and crippling smoking-related diseases...(m)enthol should be banned so that it no longer serves as a product the tobacco companies can use to lure African American children."¹⁶² Given their appeal to minority groups and young smokers – probably the result of decades of aggressive marketing campaigns by the tobacco industry – ACP supports efforts to ban menthol in cigarettes and other tobacco products.

6. State and local governments should take necessary action to establish comprehensive smoke-free laws banning smoking in all nonresidential indoor areas, including workplaces, restaurants, and bars. State and local governments should work to control smoking in residential areas, such as apartment and condominium buildings.

As the harm of secondhand smoke exposure has become more evident, a number of jurisdictions have established bans on smoking in workplaces, restaurants, and/or bars. As of January 2010, 19 states, as well as Puerto Rico and the District of Columbia, had in effect laws banning smoking in workplaces, restaurants, and bars, and many more have restricted smoking in one or more of these places.¹⁶³ Seventy-four percent of the U.S. population is covered by some form of smoke-free provision.¹⁶⁴

The Surgeon General has stated that there is no risk-free level of exposure to secondhand smoke.¹⁶⁵ Eliminating secondhand smoke exposure indoors is the only way to protect nonsmokers from the harm associated with involuntary smoking. Merely separating smokers and nonsmokers in an open indoor area does not eliminate exposure risk.¹⁶⁶ Ample evidence shows immense benefits to establishing smoke-free laws and ordinances. From 1988 to 2002, for instance, nonsmoker exposure levels to serum cotinine have been greatly reduced among most populations, the likely result of restrictions on indoor smoking.¹⁶⁷

The benefits of laws that ban smoking become apparent shortly after implementation. One study found that secondhand smoke exposure and tobacco use among Finnish workers declined 1 year after implementation of a nationwide ban on workplace smoking and that legislative restrictions were far more effective than voluntary workplace smoking bans.¹⁶⁸ Smoke-free bans have a particularly significant benefit for those who are exposed to high levels of secondhand smoke. A study of San Francisco bartenders found that symptoms of respiratory and sensory irritation declined substantially after smoke-free workplace bans were in effect.¹⁶⁹ In March 2006, Scotland enacted a ban on smoking in enclosed public places, including bars. Prior to the ban, 79% of bar workers reported experiencing respiratory or sensory irritation; 2 months after the ban, only about 47% reported any such symptoms.¹⁷⁰ Further, an IOM report on secondhand smoke and cardiovascular disease found that smoking bans lead to a decrease in heart attacks.¹⁷¹ Smoke-free policies benefit smoking cessation efforts since smoking bans at home and the workplace may motivate more smokers to attempt to quit and stay smoke-free for at least 6 months.¹⁷² Despite claims that smoking bans would be detrimental to restaurant and bar revenue, evidence shows that such laws have had neither positive nor negative effects.¹⁷³ Further, attempts to mitigate secondhand smoke exposure by installing ventilation systems have proven to be ineffective in eliminating secondhand smoke risk.¹⁷⁴

ACP supports efforts to ban smoking in workplaces, restaurants, bars, and other public areas. Such smoke-free policies have been shown to greatly reduce harmful secondhand smoke exposure, exposure-related disease rates, reinforce smokers' attempts to quit, and solidify nonsmoking as a social norm.¹⁷⁵ However, efforts also must be made to encourage smoke-free policies in residential areas, such as multiunit apartment buildings. Residents of apartment buildings, for instance, are exposed to secondhand smoke in common areas and through ventilation systems. Children are most likely to be exposed to secondhand smoke in the home and one quarter of children aged 3-11 live with at least one smoker.¹⁷⁶ Smoke-free policies have been slow to reach residential areas, but some localities have enacted smoking restrictions on multiunit apartment buildings. In 2007, Temecula, California, adopted a law requiring landlords of larger apartment buildings to designate a percentage of units as smoke-free.¹⁷⁷ Additionally, at least 165 local public housing authorities have established restrictions on resident smoking.178 Landlords and residential associations should be encouraged to designate smoke-free apartment units and common areas, and smoking-related rules should be included in leases and housing agreements.¹⁷⁹ Antismoking advocates have facilitated the process of matching smokefree housing with potential tenants. In Maine, potential tenants can access a Web-based registry listing smoke-free dwellings.¹⁸⁰ Physicians should remind patients of the harm caused by secondhand smoke and maintain that patients should stop smoking at home and in other enclosed areas as part of their comprehensive smoking cessation effort.

7. Comprehensive tobacco control efforts should seek to reduce use of cigars and pipes in addition to cigarettes, particularly among young people and cigarette smokers.

The College supports the Surgeon General's emphatic message that there is no safe tobacco product and advocates for initiatives to reduce the use of cigarettes, smokeless tobacco, cigars, and other tobacco products. Comprehensive tobacco control efforts should devote attention to reducing use of cigarettes, cigars, pipes, and smokeless tobacco products given their deleterious effects on health. This is of particular concern because some cigarette users, faced with increasing cigarette costs and health concerns, may switch to other tobacco products because of their lower price and misconception that they are a healthy alternative to cigarettes.^{181,182} A study of smokers in four countries, including the United States, found that 25% believed that pipes, cigars, or roll-your-own cigarettes were safer than factory-manufactured cigarettes.¹⁸³ Such beliefs are particularly dangerous for cigarette smokers who switch to cigars or pipes, as they typically continue to inhale the smoke of the alternate product, exposing themselves to elevated levels of toxins and carcinogens.¹⁸⁴

An increasing number of young people are smoking cigars.¹⁸⁵ A focus group conducted by the HHS Office of Inspector General found that young people

believed cigars to be more socially acceptable and easier to purchase than cigarettes.¹⁸⁶ A survey of African-American college students found that users preferred small cigars because of their pleasant taste and smell, positive image, and potential for stress relief, among other reasons.¹⁸⁷ Small cigars are a growing segment of the tobacco market: From 1998 to 2006, large cigar consumption increased 45% while consumption of small cigars increased 154%.¹⁸⁸ Flavored small cigars are also growing in popularity. Although the FSPTCA bans the sale of flavored cigarettes and loose tobacco intended for roll-your-own cigarettes, it does not prohibit the sale of flavored cigars or smokeless or pipe tobacco. The FDA, however, is permitted to study and regulate the products as necessary.¹⁸⁹ Given flavored tobacco's strong appeal to youth, all types of flavored tobaccos should be prohibited. Currently, Maine is the only state that prohibits sale of flavored tobaccos.¹⁹⁰

It is important to deploy public education campaigns that strongly insist that no form of tobacco is risk-free. Public information campaigns may be part of the reason fewer smokers in the United States (compared with those in three other countries surveyed) believe that alternative tobacco products are less harmful than cigarettes.¹⁹¹ Additionally, excise taxes on cigars and other tobacco products should be raised to a level that discourages price-sensitive cigarette smokers from substituting cheaper alternative tobacco products and keeps young people from using.¹⁹²

In 2003, U.S. Surgeon General Richard Carmona stated that, "Smokers who have taken the courageous step of trying to quit should *not* trade one carcinogenic product for another, but instead could use Food and Drug Administration-approved methods such as nicotine gum, nicotine patches, or counseling."¹⁹³ To counter the growing popularity of cigarette alternatives, such as flavored small cigars, stakeholders should apply effective comprehensive tobacco control methods used to confront cigarette smoking to all tobacco products.

8. The FDA should be authorized to regulate electronic cigarettes until convincing evidence develops that they are not addictive.

Recently, a number of companies have marketed tobacco-free electronic cigarettes, also known as e-cigarettes, which typically resemble a regular cigarette, cigar, or pipe. The user inhales and activates a heating mechanism within the device that vaporizes the synthetic liquid nicotine and creates water vapor that looks like tobacco smoke when exhaled.¹⁹⁴ Although users of such products are not exposed to the types of carcinogens found in tobacco and its smoke, FDA chemical analysis suggests that e-cigarettes contain a number of carcinogens and that one product tested by the agency contained ethylene glycol, a toxic chemical.¹⁹⁵ E-cigarettes are often marketed as an "alternative" to traditional tobacco products, although industry representatives maintain that they are not marketed as a safe alternative to smoking cigarettes or other products.¹⁹⁶ However, the FDA has raised concern that e-cigarettes are being used by smokers as a smoking cessation aid and should be regulated by the agency as a drug-delivery device. Further, since the products are available without age restrictions, public health officials are concerned that e-cigarettes could readily be acquired by young people.¹⁹⁷ In January 2010, a U.S. District Court judge ruled that e-cigarettes could not be regulated as a drug-delivery device because they are the functional equivalent of a traditional tobacco product; the FDA has appealed the decision.^{198,199}

E-cigarettes often contain nicotine, a highly addictive drug. Additionally, the FDA has found evidence that some e-cigarettes contain carcinogens and

toxic chemicals found in antifreeze. Such products are unregulated and are not subject to the stringent age and marketing restrictions that limit promotion and sale to young people. Thomas P. Houston, MD, chair of the American Academy of Family Physicians' tobacco cessation advisory committee has stated, "These devices may not be marketed for cessation, but anecdotally, that's what the public is using them for. We still don't know the quality control, so somebody needs to be able to set standards for safety for whatever ingredients might be added and to understand what these do for the smoker in the short and the long term. Someone has to be accountable."²⁰⁰ ACP believes that since e-cigarettes deliver nicotine and may contain a host of dangerous carcinogens and chemicals, they should be aggressively reviewed and regulated by the FDA.

9. Smoking and tobacco use in movies and television should be discouraged, and the media industry should take responsibility to emphasize the dangers of tobacco use, particularly to young people.

A number of studies have concluded that depicting smoking in movies and television may influence young people to start smoking.²⁰¹ Despite decreases since the 1990s, youth exposure to smoking in the media remains a problem, and films targeted toward the youth market - those rated G, PG, or PG-13 often depict smoking.²⁰² Evidence shows that reducing smoking in movies may be correlated to a reduction in teen smoking rates.²⁰³ In an effort to curb exposure to smoking images in film, some antismoking advocates, notably the AMA and World Health Organization, have recommended that films depicting smoking be rated R, restricting viewing to older people.204,205 Other advocates have called for a prohibition on tobacco product placement in films and have suggested that strong antitobacco advertisements be shown prior to films that depict smoking.²⁰⁶ The College reaffirms its position that glamorizing smoking on television and in movies influences young persons to smoke, and this tends to reverse the trend of declining tobacco use. ACP, therefore, discourages this practice and encourages efforts to effect a more responsible attitude from the media and to emphasize the importance of education on the hazards of smoking.

Conclusion

The immense progress in reducing tobacco use has justifiably been called one of the great public health achievements of the 20th century. While smoking and tobacco use rates have declined considerably over the past 40 years, a comprehensive tobacco control and prevention effort must be undertaken and consistently maintained to ensure that a new generation of smokers does not replace those who have quit or died because of their addiction. A combination of higher excise taxes on tobacco products, better coverage and funding of smoking/ tobacco cessation services, improved youth prevention efforts, prohibition on tobacco additives such as menthol, stronger restrictions on public smoking, and steady funding of comprehensive tobacco control efforts will lead to a reduction in smoking rates. There is consensus on what needs to be done to reduce the tobacco problem, but stakeholders must work to ensure that comprehensive tobacco control efforts receive the attention they need to succeed.

References

- 1. U.S. Department of Health and Human Services. The Health Consequences of Smoking: What it means to you. U.S. Department of Health and Human Services, Centers for Disease Control and Prevention, National Center for Chronic Disease Prevention and Health Promotion, Office of Smoking and Health, 2004.
- 2. CDC. FastStats: Smoking. CDC website. April 21, 2009. Accessed at http://www.cdc.gov/nchs/ fastats/smoking.htm on February 2, 2010
- 3. U.S. Department of Health and Human Services. *Healthy People 2010*. 2nd ed. With Understanding and Improving Health and Objectives for Improving Health. 2 vols. Washington, DC: U.S. Government Printing Office, November 2000.
- 4. U.S. Department of Health and Human Services. The Health Consequences of Smoking: What it means to you. U.S. Department of Health and Human Services, Centers for Disease Control and Prevention, National Center for Chronic Disease Prevention and Health Promotion, Office of Smoking and Health, 2004.
- Centers for Disease Control and Prevention. Smoking-Attributable Mortality, Years of Potential Life Lost, and Productivity Losses—United States, 2000–2004. Morbidity and Mortality Weekly Report [serial online]. 2008;57(45):1226–1228. Accessed at http://www.cdc.gov/mmwr/ preview/mmwrhtml/mm5745a3.htm on January 7, 2010.
- 6. Sharples T. Smoking Will Kill 1 Billion People. *TIME*. February 7, 2008. Accessed at http://www.time.com/time/health/article/0,8599,1711154,00.html on January 13, 2010.
- Centers for Disease Control and Prevention. Smoking and Tobacco Use: Youth and Tobacco Use: Current Estimates. CDC Fact Sheet. September 24, 2009. Accessed at http://www.cdc.gov/ tobacco/data_statistics/fact_sheets/youth_data/tobacco_use/index.htm on January 15, 2010
- 8. Institute of Medicine. *Ending the Tobacco Problem: A Blueprint for the Nation*. Washington: National Academies Press; 2007.
- 9. National Center for Health Statistics. *Health, United States, 2007 with Chartbook on Trends in the Health of Americans.* Hyattsville, MD: National Center for Health Statistics, Centers for Disease Control and Prevention; 2007.
- 10. Institute of Medicine. *Ending the Tobacco Problem: A Blueprint for the Nation*. Washington: National Academies Press; 2007.
- 11. Centers for Disease Control and Prevention. Tobacco Use-United States, 1900-1999. Morbidity and Mortality Weekly Report. 1999;48:986-993. Accessed at http://jama.ama-assn.org/cgi/ content/full/282/23/2202 on January 7, 2010.
- 12. National Center for Health Statistics. *Health, United States, 2007 with Chartbook on Trends in the Health of Americans.* Hyattsville, MD: National Center for Health Statistics, Centers for Disease Control and Prevention; 2007.
- Centers for Disease Control and Prevention. Tobacco Use Among Adults—United States, 2005. Morbidity and Mortality Weekly Report. 2006;55(42):1145-1148. Accessed at http://www.cdc.gov/ mmwr/preview/mmwrhtml/mm5542a1.htm on January 7, 2010.
- 14. U.S. Department of Health and Human Services. *Healthy People 2010 Midcourse Review*. Washington, DC: U.S. Government Printing Office, December 2006.
- 15. U.S. Department of Health and Human Services. *Healthy People 2010 Midcourse Review*. Washington, DC: U.S. Government Printing Office, December 2006.
- 16. U.S. Department of Health and Human Services. The Health Consequences of Smoking: What it means to you. U.S. Department of Health and Human Services, Centers for Disease Control and Prevention, National Center for Chronic Disease Prevention and Health Promotion, Office of Smoking and Health, 2004.
- 17. American Cancer Society. Cigarette Smoking. Accessed at http://www.cancer.org/docroot/ PED/content/PED_10_2X_Cigarette_Smoking.asp?sitearea=PED on January 13, 2010.

- 18. American Cancer Society. Cigarette Smoking. Accessed at http://www.cancer.org/docroot/ PED/content/PED_10_2X_Cigarette_Smoking.asp?sitearea=PED on January 13, 2010.
- 19. U.S. Department of Health and Human Services. Preventing Tobacco Use Among Young People: A Report of the Surgeon General. Atlanta, Georgia: U.S. Department of Health and Human Services, Public Health Service, Centers for Disease Control and Prevention, National Center for Chronic Disease Prevention and Health Promotion, Office on Smoking and Health, 1994.
- 20. National Institute on Drug Abuse. NIDA InfoFacts: Cigarettes and Other Tobacco Products. NIDA. June 2009. Accessed at http://www.drugabuse.gov/infofacts/tobacco.html on February 4, 2010.
- 21. National Cancer Institute. Quitting Smoking: Why to Quit and How to Get Help. National Cancer Institute Fact Sheet. August 17, 2009. Accessed at http://www.cancer.gov/cancertopics/fact-sheet/Tobacco/cessation#r11 on January 21, 2010
- 22. Brandt AM. The Cigarette Century: The Rise, Fall, and Deadly Persistence of the Product That Defined America. New York: Basic Books; 2007.
- 23. National Cancer Institute. Low-Tar Cigarettes: Evidence Doesn't Indicate Benefit to Public Health. National Cancer Institute News. November 27, 2001. Accessed at http://www.cancer.gov/ newscenter/lowtar on January 13, 2010.
- 24. National Cancer Institute. Monograph 13: Risks Associated with Smoking Cigarettes with Low Machine-Measured Yields of Tar and Nicotine: Questions and Answers. Accessed at http://www.cancer.gov/cancertopics/factsheet/monograph13qa on January 13, 2010.
- 25. Mayo Clinic. Chewing tobacco: Not a safe alternative to cigarettes. Accessed at http://www. mayoclinic.com/health/chewing-tobacco/CA00019 on January 13, 2010.
- 26. National Cancer Institute. Smokeless Tobacco and Cancer: Questions and Answers. National Cancer Institute. May 30, 2003. Accessed at http://www.cancer.gov/cancertopics/factsheet/ Tobacco/smokeless on January 13, 2010.
- 27. United Press International. More chemicals found in smokeless tobacco. UPI.com. August 17, 2009. Accessed at http://www.upi.com/Health_News/2009/08/17/More-chemicals-found-in-smokeless-tobacco/UPI-23441250532815/ on January 13, 2010.
- 28. CDC. Smokeless Tobacco Facts. CDC. Accessed at http://www.cdc.gov/tobacco/data_statistics/ fact_sheets/smokeless_facts/index.htm on February 4, 2010
- 29. U.S. Department of Health and Human Services. *The Health Consequences of Using Smokeless Tobacco. A Report of the Advisory Committee to the Surgeon General.* NIH Pub. No. 86-2874. Bethesda, MD: HHS, PHS, CDC, Center for Health Promotion and Education (CHPE), OSH, 1986.
- Action on Smoking and Health. Factsheet No. 13: Pipe and Cigar Smoking. Action on Smoking and Health. July 2004. Accessed at http://old.ash.org.uk/html/factsheets/html/fact13.html on January 14, 2010.
- 31. Baker F et al. Health Risks Associated with Cigar Smoking. JAMA. 2000; 284:735-740.
- 32. Rodriguez J et al. The Association of Pipe and Cigar Use with Cotinine Levels, Lung Function, and Airflow Obstruction. *Ann Intern Med.* 2010;152(4):201-210. Accessed at http://www.annals.org/ content/152/4/201.full.pdf+html on February 18, 2010.
- 33. National Cancer Institute. Cigar Smoking and Cancer. National Cancer Institute Fact Sheet. October 27, 2009. Accessed at http://www.cancer.gov/cancertopics/factsheet/Tobacco/cigars#r3 on January 14, 2010.
- 34. U.S. Department of Health and Human Services. *The Health Consequences of Involuntary Exposure to Tobacco Smoke: A Report of the Surgeon General—Executive Summary.* U.S. Department of Health and Human Services, Centers for Disease Control and Prevention, Coordinating Center for Health Promotion, National Center for Chronic Disease Prevention and Health Promotion, Office on Smoking and Health, 2006.

- 35. U.S. Department of Health and Human Services. *The Health Consequences of Involuntary Exposure to Tobacco Smoke: A Report of the Surgeon General—Executive Summary*. U.S. Department of Health and Human Services, Centers for Disease Control and Prevention, Coordinating Center for Health Promotion, National Center for Chronic Disease Prevention and Health Promotion, Office on Smoking and Health, 2006.
- 36. Ontario Campaign for Action on Tobacco. Health Effects of Second-Hand Smoke Exposure. Ontario Campaign for Action on Tobacco. Accessed at http://www.ocat.org/healtheffects/ index.html on January 14, 2010.
- Institute of Medicine. Secondhand Smoke Exposure and Cardiovascular Effects: Making Sense of the Evidence. Washington: National Academies Press; 2009. Accessed at http://www.iom.edu/ Reports/2009/Secondhand-Smoke-Exposure-and-Cardiovascular-Effects-Making-Sense-of-the-Evidence.aspx on January 14, 2010.
- 38. U.S. Department of Health and Human Services. *The Health Consequences of Involuntary Exposure to Tobacco Smoke: A Report of the Surgeon General—Executive Summary.* U.S. Department of Health and Human Services, Centers for Disease Control and Prevention, Coordinating Center for Health Promotion, National Center for Chronic Disease Prevention and Health Promotion, Office on Smoking and Health, 2006.
- 39. U.S. Department of the Treasury. The Economic Costs of smoking in the United States and the Benefits of Comprehensive Tobacco Legislation. March 1998. Accessed at http://www.ustreas.gov/ press/releases/reports/tobacco.pdf on January 14, 2010
- 40. Centers for Disease Control and Prevention. Smoking-Attributable Mortality, Years of Potential Life Lost, and Productivity Losses—United States, 2000–2004. Morbidity and Mortality Weekly Report [serial online]. 2008;57(45):1226–1228. Accessed at http://www.cdc.gov/mmwr/ preview/mmwrhtml/mm5745a3.htm on January 14, 2010.
- 41. U.S. Department of the Treasury. The Economic Costs of Smoking in the United States and the Benefits of Comprehensive Tobacco Legislation. March 1998. Accessed at http://www.ustreas.gov/press/releases/reports/tobacco.pdf on January 14, 2010
- 42. Centers for Disease Control and Prevention. Smoking-Attributable Mortality, Years of Potential Life Lost, and Productivity Losses—United States, 2000–2004. Morbidity and Mortality Weekly Report [serial online]. 2008;57(45):1226–1228. Accessed at http://www.cdc.gov/mmwr/ preview/mmwrhtml/mm5745a3.htm on January 14, 2010.
- 43. Redhead CS and Burrows VK. FDA Tobacco Regulation: The Family Smoking Prevention and Tobacco Control Act. Congressional Research Service. May 28, 2009. Accessed at http://graphics8. nytimes.com/packages/pdf/business/20090616-tobacco-regulation.pdf on January 14, 2010
- 44. Sturm R. Effects of Obesity, Smoking and Drinking on Medical Problems and Costs. *Health Affairs*. 2002;21(2): 245-253.
- 45. Campaign for Tobacco-Free Kids and Partnership for Prevention. Investing in A Tobacco-Free Future: How It Benefits Your Bottom Line and Community. March 2009. Accessed at http://www.prevent.org/tobaccofreefuture/TFK_BusinessOutreachPackage_v2.pdf on January 14, 2010.
- Campaign for Tobacco-Free Kids. Toll of Tobacco in the United States of America. Campaign for Tobacco-Free Kids. Accessed at http://www.tobaccofreekids.org/research/factsheets/pdf/0072.pdf on January 14, 2010.
- 47. U.S. Department of Health and Human Services. *Reducing Tobacco Use: A Report of the Surgeon General*. Atlanta, Georgia: U.S. Department of Health and Human Services, Centers for Disease Control and Prevention, National Center for Chronic Disease Prevention and Health Promotion, Office on Smoking and Health, 2000.
- 48. U.S. Department of Health and Human Services. *Reducing Tobacco Use: A Report of the Surgeon General*. Atlanta, Georgia: U.S. Department of Health and Human Services, Centers for Disease Control and Prevention, National Center for Chronic Disease Prevention and Health Promotion, Office on Smoking and Health, 2000.

- 49. U.S. Department of Health and Human Services. *Reducing Tobacco Use: A Report of the Surgeon General*. Atlanta, Georgia: U.S. Department of Health and Human Services, Centers for Disease Control and Prevention, National Center for Chronic Disease Prevention and Health Promotion, Office on Smoking and Health, 2000.
- 50. IOM. Ending the Tobacco Problem: A Blueprint for the Nation. Washington: National Academies Press; 2007.
- 51. CNN.com. A Brief History of Tobacco. CNN.com. 2000. Accessed at http://www.cnn.com/ US/9705/tobacco/history/ on January 15, 2010
- 52. U.S. Department of Health and Human Services. *Reducing Tobacco Use: A Report of the Surgeon General*. Atlanta, Georgia: U.S. Department of Health and Human Services, Centers for Disease Control and Prevention, National Center for Chronic Disease Prevention and Health Promotion, Office on Smoking and Health, 2000.
- 53. IOM. Ending the Tobacco Problem: A Blueprint for the Nation. Washington: National Academies Press; 2007.
- Brandt AM. FDA Regulation of Tobacco Pitfalls and Possibilities. Supplemental Audio Slideshow. NEJM. 2008;359:445-8. Accessed at http://content.nejm.org/cgi/content/full/ NEJMp0803729/DC2 on January 15, 2010.
- 55. U.S. National Library of Medicine. The Reports of the Surgeon Generals: the 1964 Report on Smoking and Health. U.S. National Library of Medicine Profiles in Science. Accessed at http:// profiles.nlm.nih.gov/NN/Views/Exhibit/narrative/smoking.html on January 15, 2010
- 56. Federal Trade Commission. Tobacco Products Fast Facts. FTC. November 1992. Accessed at http://library.findlaw.com/1992/Nov/1/128639.html on January 15, 2010.
- 57. Teimer R. Big Tobacco lit the Fairness Doctrine. Cape Cod Times. March 18, 2009.
- 58. Dessart G. Public Service Announcements. The Museum of Broadcast Communications. Accessed at http://www.museum.tv/eotvsection.php?entrycode=publicservic on January 15, 2010.
- 59. U.S. Department of Health and Human Services. *Reducing Tobacco Use: A Report of the Surgeon General.* Atlanta, Georgia: U.S. Department of Health and Human Services, Centers for Disease Control and Prevention, National Center for Chronic Disease Prevention and Health Promotion, Office on Smoking and Health, 2000.
- 60. U.S. Department of Health and Human Services. *Reducing Tobacco Use: A Report of the Surgeon General.* Atlanta, Georgia: U.S. Department of Health and Human Services, Centers for Disease Control and Prevention, National Center for Chronic Disease Prevention and Health Promotion, Office on Smoking and Health, 2000.
- 61. U.S. Department of Health and Human Services. *Reducing Tobacco Use: A Report of the Surgeon General*. Atlanta, Georgia: U.S. Department of Health and Human Services, Centers for Disease Control and Prevention, National Center for Chronic Disease Prevention and Health Promotion, Office on Smoking and Health, 2000.
- 62. U.S. Department of Health and Human Services. *The Health Consequences of Involuntary Exposure* to *Tobacco Smoke: A Report of the Surgeon General.* Atlanta, GA: U.S. Department of Health and Human Services, Centers for Disease Control and Prevention, Coordinating Center for Health Promotion, National Center for Chronic Disease Prevention and Health Promotion, Office on Smoking and Health, 2006.
- 63. U.S. Department of Health and Human Services. *The Health Consequences of Involuntary Exposure* to *Tobacco Smoke: A Report of the Surgeon General.* Atlanta, GA: U.S. Department of Health and Human Services, Centers for Disease Control and Prevention, Coordinating Center for Health Promotion, National Center for Chronic Disease Prevention and Health Promotion, Office on Smoking and Health, 2006.
- 64. Brandt AM. The Cigarette Century: The Rise, Fall, and Deadly Persistence of the Product That Defined America. New York: Basic Books; 2007.

- 65. IOM. Ending the Tobacco Problem: A Blueprint for the Nation. Washington: National Academies Press; 2007.
- 66. IOM. Ending the Tobacco Problem: A Blueprint for the Nation. Washington: National Academies Press; 2007.
- 67. Government Accountability Office. Synar Amendment Implementation: Quality of States Data on Reducing Youth Access to Tobacco Could Be Improved. Washington: Government Printing Office; November 2001. Accessed at http://www.gao.gov/new.items/d0274.pdf on January 19, 2010
- 68. Redhead CS. Tobacco Master Settlement Agreement (1998): Overview, Implementation by States and Congressional Issues. Congressional Research Service. November 5, 1999. Accessed at https://www.policyarchive.org/bitstream/handle/10207/898/RL30058_19991105.pdf?sequence=1 on January 19, 2010.
- 69. Wilson JJ. Summaery of the Attorneys General Master Tobacco Settlement Agreement. National Conference of State Legislators. March 1999. Accessed at http://academic.udayton.edu/health/syl-labi/tobacco/summary.htm on February 5, 2010.
- 70. Tobacco Control Resource Center. U.S. Department of Justice RICO Lawsuit Against the Cigarette Industry: Background and Frequently Asked Questions. Northeastern University School of Law. Accessed at http://www.tobaccofreekids.org/reports/doj/faq/ on January 19, 2010.
- 71. Food and Drug Administration. Frequently Asked Questions on the Passage of the Family Smoking Prevention and Tobacco Control Act. FDA. August 10, 2009. Accessed at http://www.fda.gov/ TobaccoProducts/NewsEvents/ucm173174.htm on January 20, 2010.
- 72. Redhead CS and Burrows VK. FDA Tobacco Regulation: History of the 1996 Rule and Related Legislative Activity, 1998-2008. Congressional Research Service. February 4, 2009. Accessed at https://www.policyarchive.org/bitstream/handle/10207/18799/R40196_20090204.pdf?sequence=2 on January 20, 2010.
- 73. Gostin LO. FDA Regulation of Tobacco: Politics, Law, and the Public's Health. *JAMA*. 2009; 302(13): 1459-1460.
- 74. Gostin LO. FDA Regulation of Tobacco: Politics, Law, and the Public's Health. *JAMA*. 2009; 302(13): 1459-1460.
- 75. IOM. Ending the Tobacco Problem: A Blueprint for the Nation. Washington: National Academies Press; 2007.
- 76. National Conference of State Legislatures. 2009 Proposed State Tobacco Tax Increase Legislation. NCSL Health Program. September 8, 2009. Accessed at http://www.ncsl.org/default.aspx? TabId=13862 on January 22, 2010.
- 77. IOM. Ending the Tobacco Problem: A Blueprint for the Nation. Washington: National Academies Press; 2007.
- Lightwood JM et al. Effect of the California Tobacco Control Program on Personal Health Care Expenditures. *PLoS Medicine*. 2008; 5(8):e178. Accessed at http://www.plosmedicine.org/article/ info:doi/10.1371/journal.pmed.0050178 on January 22, 2010.
- 79. IOM. *Ending the Tobacco Problem: A Blueprint for the Nation*. Washington: National Academies Press; 2007.
- Lightwood JM et al. Effect of the California Tobacco Control Program on Personal Health Care Expenditures. *PLoS Medicine*. 2008; 5(8):e178. Accessed at http://www.plosmedicine.org/article/ info:doi/10.1371/journal.pmed.0050178 on January 22, 2010.
- 81. CDC. Declines in Lung Cancer---California, 1988-1997. MMWR. 2000; 49(47):1066-9
- 82. Riordan M. Comprehensive Tobacco Prevention and Cessation Programs Effectively Reduce Tobacco Use. Campaign for Tobacco-Free Kids. July 15, 2009. Accessed at http://www.tobacco freekids.org/research/factsheets/pdf/0045.pdf on January 22, 2010.
- 83. IOM. *Ending the Tobacco Problem: A Blueprint for the Nation*. Washington: National Academies Press; 2007.

- 84. IOM. Ending the Tobacco Problem: A Blueprint for the Nation. Washington: National Academies Press; 2007.
- 85. CDC. Cigarette Smoking Among Adults and Trends in Smoking Cessation—United States, 2008. *Morbidity and Mortality Weekly Report* [serial online]. 2009;58(44):1227-1232. Accessed at http://www.cdc.gov/mmwr/preview/mmwrhtml/mm5844a2.htm on January 21, 2010.
- 86. Cokkinides V et al. Tobacco Control in the United States: Recent Progress and Opportunities. CA: *Cancer J Clin* [serial online]. 2009;59:352-265. Accessed at http://caonline.amcancersoc.org/cgi/reprint/59/6/352 on January 21, 2010.
- 87. National Cancer Institute. Quitting Smoking: Why to Quit and How to Get Help. National Cancer Institute Fact Sheet. August 17, 2009. Accessed at http://www.cancer.gov/cancertopics/factsheet/Tobacco/cessation#r11 on January 21, 2010.
- 88. American Cancer Society. Guide to Quitting Smoking. ACS website. October 1, 2009. Accessed at http://www.cancer.org/docroot/ped/content/ped_10_13x_guide_for_quitting_smoking.asp on January 21, 2010.
- 89. U.S. Health and Human Services. *The Health Consequences of Smoking Nicotine Addiction: A Report of the Surgeon General.* Center for Health Promotion and Education, Office on Smoking and Health. 1988.
- 90. Cokkinides V et al. Tobacco Control in the United States: Recent Progress and Opportunities. CA: *Cancer J Clin* [serial online]. 2009;59:352-265. Accessed at http://caonline.amcancersoc.org/cgi/reprint/59/6/352 on January 21, 2010.
- 91. CDC. Featured Data and Statistics: Smoking Cessation Advice and Assistance. CDC. June 12, 2008. Accessed at http://www.cdc.gov/Features/dsSmokingCessation/ on January 20, 2010.
- 92. Okuyemi K et al. Interventions to Facilitate Smoking Cessation. *American Family Physician* [serial online]. 2006;72(2). Accessed at http://www.aafp.org/afp/2006/0715/p262.html on January 21, 2010.
- 93. CDC. Case Study: Maine: Comprehensive Treatment of Tobacco Dependence in Maine. CDC. May 29, 2009. Accessed at http://www.cdc.gov/TOBACCO/quit_smoking/cessation/ case_study_maine/overview/index.htm on January 21, 2010.
- 94. Cokkinides V et al. Tobacco Control in the United States: Recent Progress and Opportunities. CA: *Cancer J Clin* [serial online]. 2009;59:352-265. Accessed at http://caonline.amcancersoc.org/cgi/reprint/59/6/352 on January 21, 2010.
- 95. Goodnough A. Massachusetts Antismoking Plan Gets Attention. NY Times. December 17, 2009.
- 96. National Business Group on Health. Tobacco: The Business of Quitting. NBGH website. Accessed at http://www.businessgrouphealth.org/tobacco/return/index.cfm on February 19, 2010.
- 97. National Business Group on Health. Tobacco: The Business of Quitting Employer Case Studies, Novartis Pharmaceuticals Corporation. NBGH website. Accessed at http://www.businessgroup health.org/tobacco/casestudies/novartis.cfm on February 19, 2010.
- 98. Centers for Medicare and Medicaid Services. Overview: Smoking Cessation. CMS website. December 4, 2009. Accessed at http://www.cms.hhs.gov/SmokingCessation/ on January 21, 2010
- 99. CDC. State Medicaid Coverage for Tobacco-Dependence Treatments United States, 2007. *Morbidity and Mortality Weekly Report.* 2009; 58(43);1199-1204 Accessed at http://www.cdc.gov/mmwr/preview/mmwrhtml/mm5843a1.htm on January 21, 2010.
- 100. CDC. State Medicaid Coverage for Tobacco-Dependence Treatments United States, 2007. *Morbidity and Mortality Weekly Report.* 2009; 58(43);1199-1204 Accessed at http://www.cdc.gov/mmwr/preview/mmwrhtml/mm5843a1.htm on January 21, 2010.
- 101. Congressional Budget Office. Patient Protection and Affordable Care Act, Incorporating the Manager's Amendment. CBO. December 19, 2009. Accessed at http://www.cbo.gov/ftpdocs/108xx/doc10868/12-19-Reid_Letter_Managers_Correction_Noted.pdf on January 21, 2010

- 102. American Lung Association. Helping Smokers Quit: State Cessation Coverage 2009. American Lung Association. November 2009. Accessed at http://www.lungusa.org/assets/documents/ publications/other-reports/smoking-cessation-report-2009.pdf on January 21, 2010.
- 103. Cokkinides V et al. Tobacco Control in the United States: Recent Progress and Opportunities. CA: *Cancer J Clin* [serial online]. 2009;59:352-265. Accessed at http://caonline.amcancersoc.org/ cgi/reprint/59/6/352 on January 21, 2010.
- 104. U.S. Health and Human Services. Treating Tobacco Use and Dependence: Clinical Practice Guideline. U.S. Public Health Service. June 2000. Accessed at http://www.surgeongeneral.gov/tobacco/treating_tobacco_use.pdf on January 21, 2010.
- 105. U.S. Department of Health and Human Services. *Reducing Tobacco Use: A Report of the Surgeon General.* Atlanta, Georgia: U.S. Department of Health and Human Services, Centers for Disease Control and Prevention, National Center for Chronic Disease Prevention and Health Promotion, Office on Smoking and Health, 2000.
- 106. CDC. Federal and State Cigarette Excise Taxes—United States, 1995—2009. MMWR. 2009; 58(19):524-527. Accessed at http://www.cdc.gov/mmwr/preview/mmwrhtml/mm5819a2.htm on January 25, 2010.
- 107. U.S. Department of the Treasury. The Economic Costs of smoking in the United States and the Benefits of Comprehensive Tobacco Legislation. March 1998. Accessed at http://www.ustreas.gov/ press/releases/reports/tobacco.pdf on January 26, 2010.
- 108. CDC. Cigarette Smoking Before and After an Excise Tax Increase and an Antismoking Campaign-Massachusetts, 1990-1996. MMRW. 1996;45(44):966-970. Accessed at http://www.cdc.gov/ mmwr/preview/mmwrhtml/00044337.htm on January 26, 2010.
- 109. Chaloupka FJ et al. Tax, price and cigarette smoking: evidence from the tobacco documents and implecations for tobacco company marketing strategies. *Tob Control.* 2002;11:i62-i72.
- 110. CDC. Cigarette Smoking Before and After an Excise Tax Increase and an Antismoking Campaign –Massachusetts, 1990-1996. MMRW. 1996;45(44):966-970. Accessed at http://www.cdc.gov/ mmwr/preview/mmwrhtml/00044337.htm on January 26, 2010.
- 111. Break Free Alliance. Tobacco Taxes and Their Impact on Populations of Low Socioeconomic Status. Break Free Alliance and Health Education Council. Accessed at http://healthedcouncil.org/ breakfreealliance/pdf/Break%20Free%20Alliance_Tobacco%20Tax%20doc.pdf on January 26, 2010.
- 112. CDC. Federal and State Cigarette Excise Taxes—United States, 1995—2009. *MMWR*. 2009; 58(19):524-527. Accessed at http://www.cdc.gov/mmwr/preview/mmwrhtml/mm5819a2.htm on January 26, 2010.
- 113. Centers for Disease Control and Prevention. *Best Practices forComprehensive Tobacco Control Programs*—2007. Atlanta: U.S.Department of Health and Human Services, Centers for Disease Controland Prevention, National Center for Chronic Disease Prevention and Health Promotion, Office on Smoking and Health; October 2007.
- 114. Sloan FA et al. States' Allocation of Funds from the Tobacco Master Settlement Agreement. *Health Affairs*. 2005;24(1):220.
- 115. Thompson JW et al. Improving Health with Tobacco Dollars from the MSA: the Arkansas Experience. *Health Affairs*. 2004; 23(1):177.
- 116. CDC. Cigarette Smoking Among Adults and Trends in Smoking Cessation—United States, 2008. *Morbidity and Mortality Weekly Report* [serial online]. 2009;58(44):1227-1232. Accessed at http://www.cdc.gov/mmwr/preview/mmwrhtml/mm5844a2.htm on January 21, 2010.
- 117. Campaign for Tobacco-Free Kids. A Broken Promise to Our Children: The 1998 State Tobacco Settlement 11 Years Later. Campaign for Tobacco-Free kids website. December 9, 2009. Accessed at http://www.tobaccofreekids.org/reports/settlements/FY2010/State%20Settlement%20Full%20 Report%20FY%202010.pdf on January 21, 2010.

- 118. Campaign for Tobacco-Free Kids. A Broken Promise to Our Children: The 1998 State Tobacco Settlement 11 Years Later: Campaign for Tobacco-Free kids website. December 9, 2009. Accessed at http://www.tobaccofreekids.org/reports/settlements/FY2010/State%20Settlement%20Full%20 Report%20FY%202010.pdf on January 21, 2010.
- 119. Columbia UniversityRecord. FDA Head Calls Smoking a "Pediatric Disease." *Columbia University Record.* March 24, 1995:20(21). Accessed at http://www.columbia.edu/cu/record/archives/vol20/vol20_iss21/record2021.22.html on January 27, 2010.
- 120. CDC. Tobacco Use and the Health of Young People. National Center for Chronic Disease Prevention and Health Promotion. October 28, 2008. Accessed at http://www.cdc.gov/ HealthyYouth/tobacco/facts.htm on January 27, 2010.
- 121. Eaton DK et al. Youth Risk Behavior Surveillance—United States, 2007. MMWR. 2008;57(SS04):1-131. Accessed at http://www.cdc.gov/mmwr/preview/mmwrhtml/ss5704a1.htm on January 27, 2010.
- 122. Eaton DK et al. Youth Risk Behavior Surveillance—United States, 2007. MMWR. 2008;57(SS04):1-131. Accessed at http://www.cdc.gov/mmwr/preview/mmwrhtml/ss5704a1.htm on January 27, 2010.
- 123. Eaton DK et al. Youth Risk Behavior Surveillance—United States, 2007. MMWR. 2008;57(SS04):1-131. Accessed at http://www.cdc.gov/mmwr/preview/mmwrhtml/ss5704a1.htm on January 27, 2010.
- 124. U.S. Department of Health and Human Services. *Youth and Tobacco: Preventing Tobacco Use Among Young People. A Report of the Surgeon General.* 1994. Accessed at http://profiles.nlm.nih.gov/NN/B/C/L/Q/_/nnbclq.pdf on January 27, 2010.
- 125. Eaton DK et al. Youth Risk Behavior Surveillance—United States, 2007. *MMWR*. 2008;57(SS04):1-131. Accessed at http://www.cdc.gov/mmwr/preview/mmwrhtml/ss5704a1.htm on January 27, 2010.
- 126. U.S. Department of Health and Human Services. Youth and Tobacco: Preventing Tobacco Use Among Young People. A Report of the Surgeon General. 1994. Accessed at http://profiles.nlm.nih.gov/ NN/B/C/L/Q/_/nnbclq.pdf on January 27, 2010.
- 127. U.S. Department of Health and Human Services. Youth and Tobacco: Preventing Tobacco Use Among Young People. A Report of the Surgeon General. 1994. Accessed at http://profiles.nlm.nih.gov/ NN/B/C/L/Q/_/nnbclq.pdf on January 27, 2010.
- 128. Robert Wood Johnson Foundation. Sure, Smoking Causes Cancer, but It Won't Happen to Me. RWJF Publications and Research. July 2001. Accessed at http://www.rwjf.org/reports/grr/ 037045.htm on January 27, 2010.
- 129. Mayhew et al. Stages in the Development of Adolescent Smoking. *Drug and Alcohol Dependence*. 2000; 59:s61-s81.
- 130. Brandt AM. The Cigarette Century: The Rise, Fall, and Deadly Persistence of the Product That Defined America. New York: Basic Books; 2007.
- 131. Fischer P et al. Brand logo Recognition by Children Aged 3 to 6 Years: Mickey Mouse and Old Joe the Camel. **JAMA**. 1991; 266:3145-3148.
- 132. Pierce J et al. Tobacco Industry Promotion of Cigarettes and Adolescent Smoking. *JAMA*. 1998;279(7):511-515.
- 133. CDC. Cigarette Brand Preference Among Middle and High School Students Who Are Established Smokers—United States, 2004 and 2006. *MMWR*. 2009;58(05):112-115. Accessed at http://www.cdc.gov/mmwr/preview/mmwrhtml/mm5805a3.htm on January 27, 2010.
- 134. Food and Drug Administration. Frequently Asked Questions on the Passage of the Family Smoking Prevention and Tobacco Control Act. FDA. August 10, 2009. Accessed at http://www.fda.gov/TobaccoProducts/NewsEvents/ucm173174.htm on January 20, 2010.

- 135. Redhead CS and Burrows VK. FDA Tobacco Regulation: The Family Smoking Prevention and Tobacco Control Act. Congressional Research Service. May 28, 2009. Accessed at http://graphics8. nytimes.com/packages/pdf/business/20090616-tobacco-regulation.pdf on January 28, 2010.
- 136. Federal Trade Commission. Federal Trade Commission Cigarette Report for 2006. FTC. August 2009. Accessed at http://www.ftc.gov/os/2009/08/090812cigarettereport.pdf on January 28, 2010.
- 137. Campaign for Tobacco-Free Kids. A Broken Promise to Our Children: The 1998 State Tobacco Settlement 11 Years Later. Campaign for Tobacco-Free kids website. December 9, 2009. Accessed at http://www.tobaccofreekids.org/reports/settlements/FY2010/State%20Settlement%20Full%20 Report%20FY%202010.pdf on January 21, 2010.
- 138. Tauras JA et al. State Tobacco Control Spending and Youth Smoking. *Am J Public Health*. 2005;95(2):338-344. Accessed at http://www.ncbi.nlm.nih.gov/pmc/articles/PMC1449175/ on January 28, 2010.
- 139. Washington State Department of Health. Tobacco Prevention and Control Program: Progress Report. Washington State Department of Health. March 2009. Accessed at http://www.doh.wa.gov/tobacco/program/reports/tpcp09progrpt.pdf on January 28, 2010.
- 140. Bauer UE et al. Changes in Youth Cigarette Use and Intentions Following Implementation of a Tobacco Control Program: Findings from the Florida Youth Tobacco Survey. JAMA. 2000;284(6):723-728. Accessed at http://jama.ama-assn.org/cgi/reprint/284/6/723? maxtoshow=&HITS=10&hits=10&RESULTFORMAT=&fulltext=changes+in+youth+cigarette+ use+and+intention&searchid=1&FIRSTINDEX=0&resourcetype=HWCIT on January 28, 2010.
- 141. CDC. Guidelines for School Health Programs to Prevent Tobacco Use: Summary. CDC Division of Adolescent and School Health, National Center for Chronic Disease Prevention and Health Promotion. September 8, 2008. Accessed at http://www.cdc.gov/healthyYouth/tobacco/guidelines/summary.htm on January 28, 2010.
- 142. IOM. Ending the Tobacco Problem: A Blueprint for the Nation. Washington: National Academies Press; 2007.
- 143. Liebert L. Menthol Cigarette Ban Urged by Former U.S. Health Officials. Bloomberg.com. June 5, 2008. Accessed at http://www.bloomberg.com/apps/news?pid=20601103&sid=aI6bzVV3zoJc& refer=us on January 28, 2010.
- 144. Gostin L. FDA Regulation of Tobacco: Politics, Law, and the Public's Health. *JAMA*. 2009;302(13):1459-1460. Accessed at http://jama.ama-assn.org/cgi/content/full/302/13/1459 on January 28, 2010.
- 145. Son H and Mulier T. Loews to Spin Off Lorillard, Newport Cigarette Maker. Bloomberg.com. December 17, 2007. Accessed at http://www.bloomberg.com/apps/news?pid=20601103 &sid=a0Wgbgdqv5Bg&refer=us on January 28, 2010.
- 146. Redhead CS and Burrows VK. FDA Tobacco Regulation: The Family Smoking Prevention and Tobacco Control Act. Congressional Research Service. May 28, 2009. Accessed at http://graphics8. nytimes.com/packages/pdf/business/20090616-tobacco-regulation.pdf on January 28, 2010.
- 147. Rubin R. Exclusion of menthol cigarettes in ban worries health experts. USA Today. September 27, 2009. Accessed at http://www.usatoday.com/news/health/2009-09-27-menthol-cigarettes_N.htm on January 28, 2010.
- 148. Alpert et al. After the Master Settlement Agreement: Targeting and Exposure of Youth to Magazine Tobacco Advertising. *Health Affairs*. 2008;27(6):w503.
- 149. Favole JA. More Young Smokers Use Menthol Cigarettes. *Wall Street Journal*. December 3, 2009. Accessed at http://online.wsj.com/article/SB125985943713674851.html on February 3, 2010.
- 150. Kreslake JM et al. Tobacco Industry Control of Menthol in Cigarettes and Targeting of Adolescents and Young Adults. *Am J Public Health*. 2008;98(9):1685-1692. Accessed at http://ajph.aphapublications.org/cgi/content/full/98/9/1685?view=long&pmid=18633084 on February 3, 2010.

- 151. Kreslake JM et al. Tobacco Industry Control of Menthol in Cigarettes and Targeting of Adolescents and Young Adults. *Am J Public Health*. 2008;98(9):1685-1692. Accessed at http://ajph.aphapublications.org/cgi/content/full/98/9/1685?view=long&pmid=18633084 on February 3, 2010.
- 152. American Legacy Foundation. American Legacy Foundation Calls on Food and Drug Administration to Ban All Tobacco Product Flavorings Including Menthol. American Legacy Foundation press release. September 24, 2009. Accessed at http://www.legacyforhealth.org/ 3237.aspx on January 29, 2010.
- Science Daily. Menthol cigarettes Are More Addictive, New Research Finds. Science Daily. January 12, 2009. Accessed at http://www.sciencedaily.com/releases/2009/01/090110085918.htm on January 28, 2010.
- 154. Science Daily. Menthol Cigarette Smokers May Have More Difficulty Quitting Smoking. *Science Daily*. September 26, 2006. Accessed at http://www.sciencedaily.com/releases/2006/09/060925162648.htm on January 28, 2010.
- 155. Nagourney E. Habits: Menthol May Add a Danger for Smokers. *NY Times*. August 30, 2005. Accessed at http://www.nytimes.com/2005/08/30/health/30habi.html on February 5, 2010.
- 156. Okuyemi KS et al. African-American Menthol and Nonmenthol Smokers: Differences in Smoking and Cessation Experiences. *J Natl Med Assoc.* 2004;96(9):1208-1211. Accessed at http://www.ncbi.nlm.nih.gov/pmc/articles/PMC2568457/ on February 4, 2010.
- 157. Redhead CS and Burrows VK. FDA Tobacco Regulation: The Family Smoking Prevention and Tobacco Control Act. Congressional Research Service. May 28, 2009. Accessed at http://graphics8. nytimes.com/packages/pdf/business/20090616-tobacco-regulation.pdf on January 28, 2010.
- 158. Richardson TL. African-American Smokers and Cancers of the Lung and of the Upper Respiratory and Digestive Tracts: Is Menthol Part of the Puzzle? *West J Med.* 1997;166:189-194.
- 159. American Legacy Foundation. Should Menthol Cigarettes Be Banned? American Legacy Foundation. October 19, 2009. Accessed at http://www.legacyforhealth.org/3270.aspx on January 28, 2010.
- 160. Brandt AM. The Cigarette Century: The Rise, Fall, and Deadly Persistence of the Product That Defined America. New York: Basic Books; 2007.
- 161. Balback ED et al. R.J. Reynolds' Targeting of African Americans: 1988-2000. Am J Public Health. 2003;93(5):822-827. Accessed at http://www.ncbi.nlm.nih.gov/pmc/articles/PMC1447846/ on January 28, 2010.
- 162. Califano JA et al. Text of Letter to Senators on Menthol Exemption for Cigarettes. NY Times. June 5, 2008. Accessed at http://www.nytimes.com/2008/06/05/business/05TobaccoLetter.html?_r=1&scp=2&sq=menthol+letter&st=nyt on January 28, 2010.
- 163. American Nonsmokers' Rights Foundation. Overview List-How Many Smokefree Laws? ANRF. January 5, 2010. Accessed at http://www.no-smoke.org/pdf/mediaordlist.pdf on January 29, 2010.
- 164. American Nonsmokers' Rights Foundation. Overview List-How Many Smokefree Laws? ANRF. January 5, 2010. Accessed at http://www.no-smoke.org/pdf/mediaordlist.pdf on January 29, 2010.
- 165. U.S. Department of Health and Human Services. The Health Consequences of Involuntary Exposure to Tobacco Smoke: A Report of the Surgeon General, U.S. Department of Health and Human Services. Office of Surgeon General Fact Sheet. Accessed at http://www.surgeongeneral. gov/library/secondhandsmoke/factsheets/factsheet7.html on January 29, 2010.
- 166. U.S. Department of Health and Human Services. The Health Consequences of Involuntary Smoking. A Report of the Surgeon General. Rockville (MD): U.S. Department of Health and Human Services, Public Health Service, Centers for Disease Control, Center for Health Promotion and Education, Office on Smoking and Health, 1986. Accessed at http://profiles.nlm.nih.gov/ NN/B/C/P/M/_/nnbcpm.pdf on January 29, 2010.

- 167. Pirkle JL et al. Trends in the Exposure of Nonsmokers in the U.S. Population to Secondhand Smoke: 1988-2002. *Environ Health Prospect*. 2006;114(6):853-858. Accessed at http://www.ncbi.nlm. nih.gov/pmc/articles/PMC1480505/?tool=pubmed on January 29, 2010.
- 168. Heloma A. The Short-Term Impact of National Smoke-Free Workplace Legislation on Passive Smoking and Tobacco Use. Am J Public Health. 2001;91(9):1416-1418. Accessed at http://www.ncbi.nlm.nih.gov/pmc/articles/PMC1446796/?tool=pubmed on January 29, 2010.
- 169. Eisner MD et al. Bartenders' Respiratory Health After Establishment of Smoke-Free Bars and Taverns. *JAMA*. 1998;280:1909-1914. Accessed at http://jama.ama-assn.org/cgi/content/ full/280/22/1909 on January 29, 2010.
- 170. Menzies D, Nair A, Williamson PA, et al. Respiratory Symptoms, Pulmonary Function, and Markers of Inflammation Among Bar workers Before and After a Legislative Ban on Smoking in Public Places. *7AMA*. 2006;296(14):1742-1748.
- 171. IOM. Secondhand Smoke Exposure and Cardiovascular Effects: Making Sense of the Evidence. Washington: National Academies Press; 2009.
- 172. World Health Organization. *The Tobacco Atlas: Quitting*. World Health Organization Tobacco Free Initiative. 2004. Accessed at http://www.who.int/tobacco/en/atlas34.pdf on January 29, 2010.
- 173. CDC. Impact of Smoking Ban on Restaurant and Bar Revenues—El Paso, Texas, 2002. MMWR. 2004;53(07):150-152. Accessed at http://www.cdc.gov/mmwr/preview/mmwrhtml/mm5307a2.htm on January 29, 2010.
- 174. CDC. Ventilation Does Not Effectively Protect Nonsmokers from Secondhand Smoke. CDC. May 29, 2009. Accessed at http://www.cdc.gov/tobacco/data_statistics/fact_sheets/ secondhand_smoke/protection/ventilation/index.htm on January 29, 2010.
- 175. IOM. Ending the Tobacco Problem: A Blueprint for the Nation. Washington: National Academies Press; 2007.
- 176. U.S. Department of Health and Human Services. The Health Consequences of Involuntary Exposure to Tobacco Smoke: A Report of the Surgeon General. U.S. Department of Health and Human Services, Centers for Disease Control and Prevention, National Center for Chronic Disease Prevention and Health Promotion, Office on Smoking and Health, 2006. U.S. Department of Health and Human Services. The Health Consequences of Involuntary Exposure to Tobacco Smoke: A Report of the Surgeon General. U.S. Department of Health and Human Services, Centers for Disease Control and Prevention, National Center for Chronic Disease Prevention and Health Promotion, Office on Smoking and Health, 2006.
- 177. Semrad S. A New Arena in the Fight Over Smoking: The Home. *NY Times*. November 5, 2007. Accessed at http://www.nytimes.com/2007/11/05/us/05smoke.html on February 2, 2010.
- 178. Smoke-Free Environments Law Project. Housing Authorities/Commissions which have adopted smoke-free policies. The Center for Social Gerontology. February 1, 2010. Accessed at http://www.tcsg.org/sfelp/SFHousingAuthorities.pdf on February 2, 2010.
- 179. IOM. Ending the Tobacco Problem: A Blueprint for the Nation. Washington: National Academies Press; 2007.
- Smith S. Officials eye ban on smoky dwellings. *Boston Globe*. September 28, 2007. Accessed at http://www.boston.com/news/local/articles/2007/09/28/officials_eye_ban_on_smoky_dwellings/ on February 2, 2010.
- 181. Edelson E. Cigars, Pipes No "Healthy" Alternative to Cigarettes. Business Week. February 15, 2010. Accessed at http://www.businessweek.com/lifestyle/content/healthday/635960.html on February 18, 2010.
- 182. Connolly GN and Alpert HR. Trends in the Use of Cigarettes and Other Tobacco Products, 2000-2007. JAMA. 2008;299(22):2629-2630.

- 183. O'Connor RJ et al. Smokers' beliefs about the relative safety of other tobacco products: Findings from the ITC Collaboration. *Nicotine & Tobacco Research*. 2007;9(10):1033-1042. Accessed at http://ntr.oxfordjournals.org/cgi/reprint/9/10/1033?ijkey=97e24a8815deb77f8c78ded6f87f9c600ca c9f63 on February 18, 2010.
- 184. National Cancer Institute. Cigars: Health Effects and Trends: Smoking and Tobacco Control Monograph No. 9. National Institutes of Health. 1998. Accessed at http://www.cancercontrol.cancer. gov/tcrb/monographs/9/m9_complete.PDF on February 18, 2010.
- 185. Substance Abuse and Mental Health Services Administration, Office of Applied Studies. (January 15, 2009). *The NSDUH Report: Cigar Use among Young Adults Aged 18 to 25*. Rockville, MD.
- 186. U.S. Department of Health and Human Services. Youth Use of Cigars: Patterns of Use and Perceptions of Risk. HHS Office of Inspector General. February 1999. Accessed at http://oig.hhs.gov/oei/reports/oei-06-98-00030.pdf on February 18, 2010.
- 187. Jolly DH. Exploring the Use of Little Cigars by Students at a Historically Black University. Prev Chronic Dis. 2008;5(3):A82. Accessed at http://www.ncbi.nlm.nih.gov/pmc/articles/ PMC2483573/#B26 on February 18, 2010.
- 188. Campaign for Tobacco-Free Kids. The Rise of Cigars and Cigar-Smoking Harms. Campign for Tobacco-Free Kids. Accessed at http://www.tobaccofreekids.org/research/factsheets/pdf/0333.pdf on February 18, 2010.
- 189. FDA. Flavored Tobacco. FDA website. February 6, 2010. Accessed at http://www.fda.gov/ TobaccoProducts/GuidanceComplianceRegulatoryInformation/FlavoredTobacco/default.htm on February 18, 2010.
- 190. Dachille K. Pick Your Poison: Responses to the Marketing and Sale of Flavored Tobacco Products. Tobacco Control Legal Consortium. February 2009. Accessed at http://www.tclconline.org/ documents/flavored-tobacco.pdf on February 18, 2010.
- 191. O'Connor RJ et al. Smokers' beliefs about the relative safety of other tobacco products: Findings from the ITC Collaboration. *Nicotine & Tobacco Research*. 2007;9(10):1033-1042. Accessed at http://ntr.oxfordjournals.org/cgi/reprint/9/10/1033?ijkey=97e24a8815deb77f8c78ded6f87f9c600ca c9f63 on February 18, 2010.
- 192. Ringel JS et al. Effects of Public Policy on Adolescents' Cigar Use: Evidence from the National Youth Tobacco Survey. *Am J Public Health*. 2005;95(6):995-998. Accessed at http://www.ncbi.nlm. nih.gov/pmc/articles/PMC1449297/ on February 18, 2010.
- 193. Carmona R. Can Tobacco Cure Smoking? A Review of Tobacco Harm Reduction: Testimony Before the Subcommittee on Commerce, Trade, and Consumer Protection, Committee on Energy and Commerce, US. House of Representatives. June 3, 2003. Accessed at http://www.surgeongeneral. gov/news/testimony/tobacco06032003.htm on February 18, 2010.
- 194. DeNoon DJ. FDA: E-Cigarettes Bad, but Not Banned. *Medscape*. July 23, 2009. Accessed at http://www.medscape.com/viewarticle/706362 on February 17. 2010.
- 195. Kuehn BM. FDA: Electronic Cigarettes May Be Risky. 7AMA. 2009;302(9):937.
- 196. Sorrel AL. Judge: e-cigarettes not subject to FDA oversight as drug delivery device. *American Medical News.* February 15, 2010. Accessed at http://www.ama-assn.org/amednews/2010/02/ 15/gvl10215.htm on February 17, 2010.
- 197. FDA. FDA and Public Health Experts Warn About Electronic Cigarettes. FDA News Release. July 22, 2009. Accessed at http://www.fda.gov/NewsEvents/Newsroom/PressAnnouncements/ ucm173222.htm on February 17, 2010.
- 198. Sorrel AL. Judge: e-cigarettes not subject to FDA oversight as drug delivery device. *American Medical News*. February 15, 2010. Accessed at http://www.ama-assn.org/amednews/2010/02/15/gvl10215.htm on February 17, 2010.

- 199. Favole JA. FDA Appeals Electronic Cigarette Ruling. *Wall Street Journal*. February 2, 2010. Accessed at http://online.wsj.com/article/SB100014240527487040228045750411312 58830988.html on February 17, 2010.
- 200. Sorrel AL. Judge: e-cigarettes not subject to FDA oversight as drug delivery device. American Medical News. February 15, 2010. Accessed at http://www.ama-assn.org/amednews/ 2010/02/15/gvl10215.htm on February 17, 2010.
- 201. IOM. Ending the Tobacco Problem: A Blueprint for the Nation. Washington: National Academies Press; 2007.
- 202. IOM. Ending the Tobacco Problem: A Blueprint for the Nation. Washington: National Academies Press; 2007.
- 203. Mann D. As movies portray fewer smokers, fewer teens light up. CNN.com. June 3, 2009. Accessed at http://www.cnn.com/2009/HEALTH/06/03/health.smoking.movies/index.html on February 19, 2010.
- 204. WHO. Smoke-free movies: from evidence to action. WHO. 2009. Accessed at http://whq libdoc.who.int/publications/2009/9789241597937_eng.pdf on February 19, 2010.
- 205. Mann D. As movies portray fewer smokers, fewer teens light up. CNN.com. June 3, 2009. Accessed at http://www.cnn.com/2009/HEALTH/06/03/health.smoking.movies/index.html on February 19, 2010.
- 206. American Legacy Foundation. Smoking in the Movies. American Legacy Foundation website. December 2008. Accessed at http://www.legacyforhealth.org/PDF/Smoking_in_the_Movies.pdf on February 19, 2010.



Product #510101000